THE ENVIRONMENTAL CONTAMINANTS, PCBs IMPACT ON ANDROGEN RECEPTOR ACTION AND PROSTATE GROWTH AND DEVELOPMENT

by

CHERYL LYNN PORTIGAL

B.Sc. McGill University, 1996

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in

The Faculty of Graduate Studies

Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine

We accept this thesis as conforming to the required standard

The University of British Columbia 2000 © Cheryl Lynn Portigal, 2000 In presenting this thesis in partial fulfilment of the requirements for an advanced degree at the University of British Columbia, I agree that the Library shall make it freely available for reference and study. I further agree that permission for extensive copying of this thesis for scholarly purposes may be granted by the head of my department or by his or her representatives. It is understood that copying or publication of this thesis for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Department of Pathology + haboratory Medicine

The University of British Columbia Vancouver, Canada

Date Aug 29/2000

DE-6 (2/88)

ABSTRACT

Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) are synthetic chemicals that were used in industrial lubricants and household goods until they were banned in open systems in North America in 1977, after millions of tons were manufactured. PCBs are currently widespread major environmental contaminants that persist in the environment and due to their lipophilic nature, bioaccumulate exponentially up the food chain. All humans, particularly in industrialized countries, carry a burden of PCBs primarily in their adipose tissue. Studies in laboratory animals, wildlife, and humans exposed to PCB spills suggest that PCBs interfere with normal steroid hormone action. Therefore, PCBs and other persistent organochlorines, pose a risk to human health as endocrine disrupting compounds that may target hormone sensitive organs such as the prostate which require steroid hormones for appropriate growth and differentiation. *In utero* exposure to compounds that affect steroid hormone action can be the most detrimental to development.

In this study the influence of PCBs on the androgen axis *in vitro* and *in vivo* were examined. The effects of PCBs on androgen and glucocorticoid regulated reporter gene expression in a prostate cell line, and the ability of PCBs to influence binding of endogenous hormones to the androgen receptor (AR) were tested. Aroclor 1254 acted as a weak androgen receptor agonist, and Aroclor 1254, Aroclor 1242, Aroclor 1260, PCB 42, and PCB 31 were antagonistic to androgen activity at high concentrations relative to natural ligand concentrations. PCB 42 was an additive glucocorticoid receptor (GR) agonist and increased reporter activity to a level 150% higher at 10000 nM than at 0 nM PCB 42. Aroclor 1254 and PCB 42 significantly reduced the levels of DHT binding to

ii

the androgen receptor by 25% and 50% respectively, at 1000 nM. Both these compounds reduced DHT levels by 90 to 95% at 10000 nM.

The treatment of mice transgenic for a prostate specific probasin promoter driven a CAT reporter gene, with Aroclor 1254 resulted in changes in prostate growth and development. In a single dose level study, mice were treated in utero and until four weeks (prepubertal) and eight weeks (post pubertal) of age with 10 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254. Additionally, in a dose response study, mice were treated *in utero* and until eight weeks of age with 10, 20, and 40 mg/kg/day. Prostate, testis, epididymis, heart, kidney, and liver weights were measured for comparison between groups. Results indicated that Aroclor 1254 has the capacity to reduce prostate weight and increase liver weight (both normalized for body weight) in a dose dependent manner. Finally, prostatic CAT activity was measured. This PCB mixture significantly reduced CAT activity in eight week old treatment mice in the single dose level study. Histology of prostate and liver were also examined in the dose response group. Histological alterations included dose related changes in liver vacuolization, as well as lymphocytic infiltrations and an increase in the presence of predominantly dilated acini in the prostate in a dose dependent manner. These findings demonstrate that PCBs can influence steroid hormone action through the androgen axis in vitro, and interfere with androgen-regulated gene expression in vivo.

iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACTii
LIST OF TABLESviii
LIST OF FIGURES ix
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS xi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS xii
INTRODUCTION1
1.1 Endocrine Disruptors1
1.1.1 Discovery1
1.1.2 Target Sites
1.1.3 Mechanisms of Action of Endocrine Disruptors
1.1.4 Diethylstilbesterol
1.1.5 Endocrine Disruptors in the Environment
1.2 Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs)10
1.2.1 Industrial Use of PCBs10
1.2.2 PCB Exposure in the General Population and Groups with High Levels of
Exposure13
1.2.3 Health Effects of PCBs15
1.3 Endocrine Disrupting Characteristics of PCBs
1.3.1 In vitro Evidence
1.3.2 In vivo Evidence
1.3.1.1 Female Reproductive Effects
1.3.1.2 Male Reproductive Effects

1.4 The Prostate	22
1.4.1 Structure and Function	22
1.4.2 The Androgen Receptor and Hormonal Regulation	23
1.4.3 Xenobiotic Effects on the Prostate	24
1.5 Rationale and Objectives of this Study	27
EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	29
2.1 In vitro Studies	29
2.1.1 Chemicals	
2.1.2 Plasmid Constructs	
2.1.3 Cell Culture Transfections	32
2.1.4 Cell Culture Ligand Displacement Assay	
2.2 In vivo Studies	35
2.2.1 Animals	
2.2.2 Treatment and Groupings	
2.2.3 CAT Assay	
2.2.4 Histology	
2.2.4.1 Measurement of Percent Area of Stroma and Ducts in Prostate 7	lissue
Sections	
2.2.5 Measurement of Serum Testosterone Levels	
2.2.6 Statistics	
RESULTS	40
3.1 Induction of Luciferase Reporter Gene	40
3.1.1 Induction by DHT and DEX	40
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

.

v

3.1.2 Induction of Luciferase Activity Through AR by Aroclor 125442
3.1.3 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by Aroclor 124245
3.1.4 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by Aroclor 124848
3.1.5 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by Aroclor 126048
3.1.6 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR and GR by PCB 42 50
3.1.7 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by PCB 3150
3.2 Displacement of ³ H-DHT as AR Ligand by PCBs
3.3 Analysis of CAT Activity
3.3.1 Single dose level Group
3.3.2 Dose Response Group
3.4 Alteration of Organ Weights
3.4.1 Liver
3.4.2 Prostate
3.4.3 Serum Testosterone Levels
3.5 Pathological Analysis of Histological Sections
3.5.1 Liver
3.5.2 Prostate
3.5.2.1 Comparison of Stromal Areas in Prostate Tissue
3.5.3 Testes
DISCUSSION
4.1 Luciferase Reporter Gene Assay
4.2 Ligand Displacement Assay
4.3 CAT Assay77

.

.

4.4 Organ Weights and Histopathology	78
4.4.1 Liver	78
4.4.2 Prostate	
4.5 Future Directions	81
BIBLIOGRAPHY	83

r

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Percent content by weight of some individual congeners in four Aroclor mixtures	30
Table 2	Corrected organ weights of LPB-CAT mice treated to four and eight weeks of age with vehicle only (control) and 10 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254	62
Table 3	Corrected organ weights of LPB-CAT mice treated to eight weeks of ag with vehicle only (control), 10, 20, 40 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254	e 62

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1	Chemical structure of some steroid hormones
Figure 2	Chemical structure of some endocrine disruptors
Figure 3	General chemical structure of chlorinated biphenyls 12
Figure 4	Functional domains of the androgen receptor
Figure 5 and ARR ₃	Luciferase activity in LNCaP cells transiently transfected with AR or GR tk-luc and exposed to DHT and DEX titrations
Figure 6 ARR ₃ tk-lu	Luciferase activity in LNCaP cells transiently transfected with AR and ac and exposed to Aroclor 1254
Figure 7 ARR ₃ tk-lu	Luciferase activity in LNCaP cells transiently transfected with AR and ac and exposed to Aroclor 1242
Figure 8 ARR ₃ tk-lu	Luciferase activity in LNCaP cells transiently transfected with AR and ac and exposed to Aroclor 1248
Figure 9 ARR ₃ tk-lu	Luciferase activity in LNCaP cells transiently transfected with AR and ic and exposed to Aroclor 1260
Figure 10 and ARR ₃	Luciferase activity in LNCaP cells transiently transfected with AR or GR tk-luc and exposed to PCB 42
Figure 11 ARR ₃ tk-lu	Luciferase activity in LNCaP cells transiently transfected with AR and ac and exposed to PCB 31
Figure 12 exposure t	Percent of ³ H-DHT bound to AR in HeLa FLAG-tagged AR cells after o tritiated and nontritiated DHT, and tritiated DHT and PCBs
Figure 13 promoter f treatment	Activity of CAT reporter transgene linked to the prostate specific probasin from prostate tissue extracts of four and eight week old control and LPB-CAT mice in the single dose level study
Figure 14 promoter f response s	Activity of CAT reporter transgene linked to the prostate specific probasin from prostate tissue extracts of eight week old LPB-CAT mice in the dose tudy treated with vehicle only (control), 10, 20, and 40 mg/kg/day 60
Figure 15 mice in the mg/kg/day	Scatter plot of serum testosterone levels from eight week old LPB-CAT e dose response study treated with vehicle only (control), 10, 20, 40

ix

Figure 16 mouse tre	Centrilobular vacuolozation in the liver of an eight week old LPB-CAT ated with 40 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254
Figure 17	Periportal vacuolization in the liver of an eight week old LPB-CAT mouse
treated wi	th 20 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254
Figure 18	Accumulation of lymphocytes and small macrophages in periportal spaces
in the live	or of an eight week old LPB-CAT mouse treated with 20 mg/kg/day of
Aroclor 1	254
Figure 19 mouse	Dilated acini of the prostate of an eight week old control group LPB-CAT
Figure 20	Non-dilated acini of the prostate of an eight week old LPB-CAT control
group mo	use
Figure 21	Infiltration of discrete aggregates of small lymphocytes in the interstitial
tissue of t	he prostate of an eight week old LPB-CAT mouse treated with 40
mg/kg/da	y of Aroclor 1254
Figure 22 week old	Percent ratio of stromal area to total area in prostate tissue from eight LPB-CAT mice treated with vehicle only (control), 10,20,40 mg/kg/day of 73

۰.

. . .

4

х

.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Colleen Nelson for her guidance, support, and enthusiasm throughout the time we have worked together, particularly my master's research project.

I would also like to thank my research supervisory committee—Drs. Bally, Gleave, and Rennie, for their advice and constructive suggestions.

I appreciate the members of the Prostate Centre at VGH and Cancer Endocrinology, and Dr. Stéphane Lair of the UBC Animal Care Centre, who shared their time, knowledge, and expertise with me.

Finally, I would like to express my gratitude to my family and friends for their continual support and encouragement.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ABP =	Androgen Binding Protein
AhR =	Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor
ANOVA =	Analysis of Variance
APEOs =	Alkylphenol Polyethoxylates
AR =	Androgen Receptor
CAT =	Chloramphenicol Acetyl Transferase
CYP =	Cytochrome P450
DBD =	DNA Binding Domain
DES =	Diethylstilbesterol
DEX =	Dexamethasone
DHT =	Dihydrotestosterone
DMEM =	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium
EDTA =	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic Acid
EGTA =	Ethyleneglycol-bis[ß-aminoethylether]-N,N,N,N',N'-
	tetraacetic Acid
ER =	Estrogen Receptor
GR =	Glucocorticoid Receptor
HEPES =	N-2-Hydroxyethylpiperazine-N'-2-ethanesulfonic Acid
LBD =	Ligand Binding Domain
$LD_{50} =$	Dose which is Lethal to 50% of the Test Animals
LOAEL =	Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level
MFOs =	Mixed Function Oxidases
MR =	Mineralocorticoid Receptor
NBF =	Neutral Buffered Formalin
NOAEL =	No Observed Adverse Effect Level
PCB =	Polychlorinated Biphenyl
PCDF =	Polychlorinated Dibenzofuran
PR =	Progesterone Receptor
SPBs =	Serum Binding Proteins
S-FBS =	Stripped Fetal Bovine Serum
SEM =	Standard Error of the Mean
T3 =	Triiodothyronine
T4 =	Thyroxine
TCDD =	2,3,4,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-P-Dioxin
TEF =	TCDD Equivalency Factor
TR =	Thyroid Hormone Receptor

CHAPTER 1.

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Endocrine Disruptors

1.1.1 Discovery

The concept of endocrine disruptors has come to light over the past 60 years, as scientists have begun to piece together evidence of alarming changes in wildlife populations. The disappearance of mammal and bird populations in Europe and North America, and the high incidences of behavioral abnormalities, and reproductive and developmental defects were initially inexplicable. These anomalies were observed in invertebrates, fish, reptiles, birds, and mammals (including humans). The possibility that this phenomenon was due to environmental contaminants was considered (1). Abnormalities in specific groups in locations with high levels of pesticides and other organochlorine compounds suggested the link between environmental contaminants and the observed alterations in wildlife species (2-6). A decrease in sperm counts and sperm quality during the 20th century was reported in men from Asia, South America, North America, and Europe (7). The rate of such changes could not be explained simply by genetic factors, and again, environmental contaminants became suspect (8).

Endocrine disrupting compounds mimic, inhibit, or alter the ability of natural hormones to act in the regulation of endocrine systems (9). More specifically, they are exogenous agents that interfere with the synthesis, storage, release, transport, metabolism, binding, action or elimination of natural hormones (1). Endogenous hormones regulate homeostasis and development, and thus alteration of these processes

causes disruption in critical aspects of cellular, organ, and organismal function. There is a wide range of effects on steroid hormone systems due to exposure to endocrine disruptors which depends on the nature of the compound such as toxicity, and persistence, as well as the amount, time of life that exposure occurs, and duration of exposure (10).

1.1.2 Target Sites

Endocrine modulating compounds can affect a number of systems in the body. The more common sites of disruption include the immune system, thyroid function, and neurodevelopment and behaviour (10). These chemicals have also been linked to hormone-related cancers such as those of the breast, testis, and prostate, and can be harmful to the reproductive system (9).

The threat of reproductive effects such as alterations in hormone balance and production (4), developmental abnormalities of the reproductive tract (11), and a global decrease in human sperm counts (8) implicates endocrine disruption as a contributing factor to the compromised reproductive fitness of many species, including humans.

1.1.3 Mechanisms of Action of Endocrine Disruptors

Different mechanisms of action of environmental contaminants have been determined as pathways that lead to impaired steroid hormonal control. Normal steroid hormone function begins with a small molecule synthesized from blood cholesterol and absorbed into the appropriate gland (12). These molecules generally act at the level of transcription initiation and affect mRNA synthesis, which results in a modification in protein synthesis. Once a steroid hormone enters the cell, it forms a high affinity complex with the cognate steroid hormone receptor by binding to the ligand binding

domain. The complex enters the cell nucleus and binds as a dimer to DNA via an interaction between a discrete domain in the protein with a specific response element sequence in the regulatory region of the target genes. Recruitment of coregulatory proteins to the DNA-bound dimer enables the hormone to modulate gene transcription and ultimately protein levels (*12*). The synthesized proteins mediate the effects of steroid hormones on target tissues including metabolic activation of cellular growth, and activation of cellular differentiation.

In the case of the steroid hormone testosterone (Figure 1), this hormone is synthesized mainly in the testes, through a reaction involving conversion from androstenedione by the action of 17ß-hydroxysteroid oxidoreductase. Most of the biosynthesized testosterone from the testis goes into peripheral circulation and is bound to serum binding proteins (SBPs), although 2% of the total in the plasma is free testosterone and remains unbound. A fraction of the testosterone diffuses from the Leydig cells into the seminiferous tubules, Sertoli cells and germ cells for the maintenance of spermatogenesis and to the genital tract, including the epididymis. One of the mechanisms by which testosterone reaches the epididymis, is through transport by androgen binding protein (ABP). Testosterone also contributes to the biosynthesis of ABP, and is involved in the activation of spermatozoa (*12*).

Testosterone is converted to dihydrotestosterone (DHT) (Figure 1) by 5α reductase. DHT exerts it action by binding to the ligand binding domain of the AR, enters the nucleus and binds as a dimer through the DNA binding domain to nuclear DNA. Coregulatory proteins are recruited and androgen regulated responses in the cell are initiated through gene transcription and protein production.

T and other steroid hormones are made by a series of biosynthetic enzymes and are metabolized by enzymes known as mixed function oxidases (MFOs) which are part of the cytochrome P450 (CYP) superfamily of enzymes involved in the synthesis and catabolism of steroid hormones and in the detoxification of xenobiotics (*13*). These processes enable the synthesis of steroid hormones from cholesterol, and transform these hormones from one type to another. For example, aromatase transforms androgens to estrogens (*12*).

The catabolism of steroid hormones involves reductions and hydroxylations to conjugate the steroid with an acid to allow for elimination, which is mostly through the urine. Many of these reactions take place in the liver, particularly in the case of androgens.

An endocrine disruptor can alter the synthesis of steroid hormones (14) or alter the transport and clearance of hormones by binding to steroid binding proteins in the serum. This prevents endogenous steroid hormones from binding to these carrier proteins, resulting in an increased level of steroid hormones within the cell (15). Environmental hormones are also known to alter steroid hormone receptor activation indirectly by downregulating the receptor by decreasing sensitivity of the receptor to the ligand (9).

Finally, the most common known mechanism of endocrine disruption is through direct hormone receptor binding by the contaminant and its metabolites. Steroid hormone receptors including the AR and estrogen receptor (ER) are considered to have a significant amount of latitude in binding specificity (*16*, *17*).





Dihydrotestosterone (DHT)

Testosterone



Dexamethasone (DEX)



Estradiol

Figure 1. Chemical structure of some steroid hormones.

By mimicking the natural ligand or inhibiting the natural ligand from binding to the receptor, a compound can act as a steroid hormone agonist or antagonist, respectively. This has been shown through *in vitro* hormone binding and transcriptional assays that demonstrated the ability of many environmental contaminants to interact at the molecular level with one or more steroid hormone receptors (*17-20*).

1.1.4 Diethylstilbesterol

One of the first compounds found to interfere with normal hormone action was diethylstilbesterol (DES) (Figure 2). This drug is a synthetic estrogen discovered in 1938 and administered to pregnant women to prevent miscarriages and premature births. It was also used to suppress lactation after childbirth and to reduce symptoms of menopause. In agriculture, DES was used to increase the rate of weight gain in livestock. In the 1970s the teratogenic nature of DES was discovered. This highly estrogenic nonsteroidal chemical causes reproductive abnormalities such as vaginal adenocarcinoma in females (21) and hypospadias and other genital tract abnormalities in males (22, 23) exposed *in utero*. DES has also been associated with a higher risk of breast cancer in women who took this drug during pregnancy to prevent miscarriages (23). Some of these abnormalities include effects on the prostate. Animal studies have shown that pregnant female mice fed 200 ug/kg/day have male offspring with reduced prostate weights (24, 25). A reduction in prostate weight was also observed in male offspring of female rats whose drinking water contained 100 μ g/l of DES (26). By contrast, lower doses of DES ranging from 0.02 to 2 ng/kg/day to female mice during gestation caused an increase in prostate weight in the male offspring in adulthood (24, 25).





In utero exposure to DES has been linked to compromised immune function in animal models (27, 28) and in humans (7). The high potency of DES can be partly explained because it has a low binding affinity for serum hormone binding proteins and is therefore more bioavailable than endogenous estrogens. This characteristic suggests that *in vivo*, DES can cross the placental barrier and accumulate inside target cells at a higher rate than estradiol (10).

The unfortunate finding that this drug which millions of people were exposed to is carcinogenic and teratogenic was an important finding regarding the harmful effects of synthetic agents that act as hormones, particularly *in utero*.

1.1.5 Endocrine Disruptors in the Environment

In addition to DES, the existence of other compounds that possess endocrine disrupting activity has been discovered. Most of these chemicals are organohalide environmental contaminants such as pesticides, fungicides, herbicides, alkylphenols, and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) (29). The Canadian Environmental Protection Agency and the United States Endocrine Disruptors Screening and Testing Advisory Committee (EDSTAC) are examining chemicals in the environment for endocrine disrupting potential. There are currently 87 000 chemicals in commerce which require evaluation for all potential endocrine disrupting capacities (30). Over 120 chemicals that are released into the environment have been found to have endocrine disrupting activities (10).

The pesticide 1,1,1-trichloro-2,2-bis(p-chlorophenyl)ethane (DDT) (Figure 2) and its metabolites are quite lipophilic, poorly metabolized, and bioaccumulate in the food chain (*11*). DDT was banned in the U.S. in 1972, although it is still in use in developing

countries and continues to accumulate in the global environment through air currents (11). This compound is therefore found ubiquitously in all individuals at varying levels. Reduced breeding in fish-eating birds has been attributed to the environmental toxicity of DDT (7).

This compound binds to the ER, activating estrogen regulated gene transcription and increasing estrogen metabolism (10, 31). The DDT metabolite, p,p'-DDE (Figure 2) binds to the AR and is antagonistic, therefore causing inhibition of androgen regulated sexual differentiation in rodents and reptiles at environmentally relevant levels (19).

The dicarboxamide fungicide vinclozolin (3-(3,5-dichlorophenyl)-5-methyl-5vinyl-oxazolidine-2,4-dione) (Figure 2) is used to control fungal growth on fruits, vegetables, ornamental plants, and turfgrass (*32*). This compound has also been shown to have endocrine disrupting capabilities. Vinclozolin alters sexual differentiation in male rats treated *in utero* and modifies their development in an antiandrogenic manner (*33*). Metabolites of vinclozolin (M1 and M2) compete with DHT for binding to the AR and inhibit DHT-induced transcriptional activity *in vitro* (*18*).

The fungicide hexachlorobenzene (Figure 2) was originally introduced in 1945 for agricultural use as a seed protectant treatment, particularly to control bunt growth on wheat. This chemical interferes with mechanisms that regulate ovarian steroidogenesis (*34*), alters menstrual cycle characteristics (*35*), and decreases progesterone serum levels (*36*) in mammals.

Alkylphenol polyethoxylates (APEOs) are nonionic surfactants, which have been produced since the 1940s. These compounds are widely used in detergents, herbicides, pesticides, and paints. APEOs and their metabolites, such as nonylphenol (Figure 2) are

released through sewage treatment and are leached from plastics, particularly when heated. APEOs have been known to displace estrogen from the ER since 1978 (20). The observation that polystyrene tubes can release nonylphenols, which stimulate the estrogen-dependent growth of MCF-7 breast adenocarninomca cells (15), was a powerful endocrine effect that brought attention back to this group of endocrine disruptors.

The ubiquitous environmental contaminants PCBs (Figure 3), the focus of this study, are also considered to have endocrine disrupting potential, in addition to a number of other health effects (*37*). The magnitude of the effects of endocrine disruptors on steroid hormone systems is vast and certainly not yet fully elucidated. By determining the endocrine effects of environmental contaminants such as PCBs, we may begin to understand and address the rapidly changing state of human and ecological reproductive health.

1.2 Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs)

1.2.1 Industrial Use of PCBs

Polychlorinated biphenyls are persistent, toxic environmental pollutants which have bioaccumulated in the environment. These compounds were produced commercially as mixtures of up to 209 isomers or congeners. PCBs have been manufactured in the USA since 1929 and had common commercial use, mainly as coolants and lubricators in electrical equipment by 1930 (*38*). PCBs also became common components of general use products such as solvent extenders, flame retardants, organic diluents, inks, dyes, paints, and adhesives, and were found in carbonless copy paper, newsprint, and caulking compounds (*39*).



Figure 3. The general chemical strucutre of chlorinated bipheynls (ATSDR, 1998).

Although PCB manufacture was generally banned in the United States in the late 1970s, millions of tons were released into the environment between 1929 and 1977 and are still detected in all levels of the food chain in a biomagnified manner (37), as PCBs become further concentrated in animals with each successive step up the food chain (40). Slow accumulation of PCBs in adipose tissues over time leads to tissue concentrations far above acutely toxic intake levels that would be detected in the blood, immediately after exposure. However, through the food chain, a predator can ingest a fairly high dose of PCBs from its prey. This process continues up to the top predators as PCB biomagnification takes place (41). For example, in the Lake Michigan food web PCBs increase 12.9 times from plankton to fish (42).

1.2.2 PCB Exposure in the General Population and Groups with High Levels of Exposure

PCBs are highly stable compounds, which are fat soluble, bioaccumulative, and ubiquitously present in all humans. The estimated daily exposure in the United States of America from 1982 to 1984 was approximately 40 ng/day (43). In this study, 85% of the PCBs that adult men acquired from their diet was from meat products (43). The offspring of women exposed to PCBs also experience PCB exposure *in utero* and during lactation. Even though PCBs are detected in human tissues and breast milk at levels which are considered low regarding most toxicological endpoints, these concentrations have been reported to be harmful to reproductive, developmental, and endocrine processes (44, 45). The average PCB concentration in whole human breast milk ranges from 10 to 180 ng/ml, which leads to a range of 1.5 to 27 μ g/kg/day of PCBs that breast fed infants may consume (46). Infants and young children consume more food per body weight than

adults, and may have a greater relative exposure to PCBs than adults which may contribute to the higher susceptibility of infants and young children to PCBs (47). PCBs have been reported to cross the placenta in a study which correlated the concentration of PCBs in maternal serum (4.7 ng/ml) to that in cord serum (2 ng/ml) (48). Due to their lipophilic nature, PCBs are stored in adipose tissues. Therefore, it should be noted that while many studies report PCB levels in serum, this value is likely well below the levels stored in tissues such as fat.

Individuals exposed to PCBs by occupational exposure or ingestion of highly contaminated foods can have much higher body burdens of PCBs. Capacitor plant workers in the United States have reported serum PCB levels ranging from 1 up to 1700 ng/ml (49). People who eat a diet rich in Great Lakes fish have serum PCB levels ranging from 7 to 366 ng/ml, depending on the amount of fish they consumed (49). Individuals exposed to PCBs by eating PCB contaminated rice oil in Japan in the late 1960s developed a condition termed "Yusho". A similar case of PCB poisoning occurred in Taiwan in 1979 which was termed "Yu-Cheng", resulting in the same symptoms seen in Japan. Yusho and Yu-Cheng patients had levels of PCBs reported in the 50 ng/ml range as well as polychlorinated dibenzofurans (PCDFs) at levels around 0.1 ng/ml in their blood (50). Children of exposed Yusho and Yu-Cheng mothers developed distinct clinical manifestations including dark brown skin and mucous membrane pigmentation, edematous eye, dentition at birth, abnormal skull calcification, and low birth weight (51). The effects seen in these children demonstrates the teratogenicity of organochlorines such as PCBs and PCDFs.

Finally, the Inuit population is exposed to large amounts of PCBs through a diet rich in seals and other marine mammals which are near the top of the Arctic aquatic food chain (52). These animals themselves have bioaccumulated levels of PCBs as high as $8\mu g/g$ of lipid, which are stored at highest levels in the blubber at 1.9 $\mu g/g$ (wet weight) and are also detected in other tissues consumed as meat at 0.8 $\mu g/g$ (53). Inuit women in northern Québec have approximately 7 $\mu g/g$ of lipid of PCBs in their breast milk, which is 7 fold higher than that found in Caucasian women in southern Québec (52).

1.2.3 Health Effects of PCBs

PCBs have a wide range of health effects on different systems depending on the type of PCB, the amount of PCB in the exposure, the length of exposure, and the organism exposed (37). The more highly chlorinated PCBs tend to bioaccumulate more and have a lower rate of metabolism compared to lower chlorinated PCBs. This is well demonstrated in a study of the tissues of rats dosed with Aroclor 1254. Relative to Aroclor 1254, the brain, liver, blood, and adipose tissue contained a lower concentration of tetra- and penta- congeners, and a greater concentration of heavily chlorinated congeners in the hexa- to nona- range (54). The more PCBs that enter the body, the more harmful effects that may be seen. Although these compounds have high LD_{50} s of approximately 1300 mg/kg (depending on the components of the PCB mixture), some effects due to acute exposure are more severe than those due to chronic exposure. The bioaccumulative nature of PCBs is also a factor regarding the length of exposure. An individual will accumulate PCBs in their tissues during the time they are exposed and some of these PCBs will remain for months or years without being metabolized. PCB toxicity studies have been performed in various organisms including mice, rats, mink,

guinea pigs, and monkeys. In some studies mink and monkeys exhibit a higher degree of sensitivity to PCBs than other species such as mice, rats, and rabbits, particularly regarding the influence of PCBs on body weight (55, 56). Variation of PCB effects in different species may be modulated by species-specific discrepancies in lipid metabolism, enzyme induction as well as quantitative differences in PCBs binding to receptors in target organs (57). The toxicity of PCBs in humans has only been measured in individuals exposed through occupational or accidental exposure. Therefore, we must also rely on evidence of these effects in animal studies to suggest how human systems may be affected.

PCBs have caused renal damage in animal studies. Rats treated with 100 mg/kg/day of PCBs for 3 days per week for 3 weeks developed renal tubular damage, including vacuolated tubular epithelial cells with fatty deposits, and epithelial cells and proteinaceous casts in the tubular lumens and urine (58). No significant effects on kidney weight has been reported (59).

Dermal effects due to PCB exposure has been reported in humans as well as laboratory animals. The levels of PCBs in these exposures range from less than 0.1 mg/m^3 to 11 mg/m³ over at least 4 months in the humans and as low as 0.1 mg/kg/day in monkeys fed PCBs for 2 months (*59*). The symptoms include facial edema, chloracne, alopecia, thickening and pigmentation disturbances of the skin and nails, and fingernail loss (*60-64*).

The immune system has also been shown to be susceptible to the effects of PCBs. Intermediate duration exposure studies have induced a decrease in serum levels of immunoglobulins and an increase in susceptibility to bacterial infections in mice treated

with 22mg/kg/day of PCBs for 3 to 6 weeks (65-67). PCBs have also been shown to cause similar effects in monkeys (68, 69).

Neurological effects of PCBs have been reported in humans and animals. Individuals such as the Inuit with a diet high in fish from PCB contaminated waters and those consuming fish from the Great Lakes are susceptible to these effects. PCB exposure has been correlated to changes in neuropsychological functioning in groups of people with a diet rich in fish (70). Studies of PCB effects at different stages of development in humans and rodents show alterations in dopamine levels (59). PCBs can also affect memory, attention, and learning in humans and monkeys exposed *in utero* and through lactation (71, 72).

Although PCBs can effect all systems in the body, one of the most notable and consistent effects is on the liver. PCB doses above 0.3 mg/kg/day for 3 to 15 weeks have been shown to cause increased liver weights in rats (*44, 73-78*), although biochemical alterations were not observed in all of these studies. The lowest observed adverse effect level (LOAEL) for PCB induced hepatic effects in mice is 200 mg/kg, and the no observed adverse effect level (NOAEL) is a single dose of 50 mg/kg. Histological effects of PCBs in rats are seen at doses of 50 mg/kg/day for 30 days and 11 months and of 5 mg/kg/day for 6 months. The effects from these studies include hepatocyte hypertrophy, fat deposition, fibrosis, necrosis, and changes in serum levels of liver associated enzymes indicative of possible hepatocellular damage (*59*).

PCBs are known to have effects on induction of enzymes in the cytochrome P450 (CYP) system. CYP and MFOs involved in PCB metabolism are primarly located in the liver (79) and are involved in the biosynthesis and catabolism of steroid hormones as well

as the detoxification of foreign compounds that enter the body. The presence of chlorine substitutions on the carbon atoms in a PCB molecule blocks metabolism at the position of substitution. MFOs in the liver metabolize PCBs to arene oxide intermediates, which undergo oxidationto polychlorinated hydroxybiphenyls, followed by spontaneous or epoxide hydrolase mediated reduction (*80*). PCBs that have been hydroxylated or sulfonated by phase II enzymes are known to bind to steroid hormone receptors (*81-85*) and to be estrogenic (*85, 86*). CYP 1A and 2B enzymes are both thought to be involved in PCB metabolism (*87*). One of the intriguing aspects of PCB action on metabolism is that they induce the production of the enzymes that metabolize them. Aroclor 1254 is known to stimulate the expression of CYP enzymes including some of the CYP 1A, 2A, 2B, 3A enzymes. Epoxide hydrolase, glucoronosyl transferase, glutathione S transferase, and some reductases are also induced by Aroclor 1254 (*88*).

In addition to effects on specific organ systems in the body, PCBs can affect body weight. In animal studies, weight loss after a single high dose was attributed to dehydration (58). Intermediate and chronic duration dietary administration of PCBs often causes a decrease in body weight or body weight gain, which is considered to constitute a wasting syndrome (59).

1.3 Endocrine Disrupting Characteristics of PCBs

1.3.1 In vitro Evidence

A common method used to assess the estrogenic effects of a compound is the E-SCREEN assay. This method tests the estrogenicity of environmental chemicals by measuring the proliferative effect on MCF-7 cells (*86*). This study found five PCB congeners as well as some of the hydroxylated metabolites of some congeners to be estrogenic. Other studies examined the binding affinity of hydroxylated PCB congeners

and found the most potent congener was 2,4,6,2',6'-pentachloro-4-biphenylol, which was approximately 5 times less potent than 17ß-estradiol (89). The congeners found to be estrogenic were not coplanar, ie. they did not have the two benzene rings in the same plane. The degree of planarity is determined by the presence of ortho-substituted chlorines, which cause steric hindrance to rotation. Coplanar PCBs have one or less ortho-substituted chlorine atoms (90). Coplanar PCBs are thought to act through the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) and exhibit dioxin-like characteristics, and are the most toxic PCBs when assessed for their TCDD equivalency factor (TEF) (57). Transcriptional assays have found some hydroxylated PCB congeners bound to the ER and altered gene expression mainly in an antiestrogenic manner and decreased reporter gene expression (82, 91). There have been no previous reports demonstrating the ability of PCBs to bind to the thyroid hormone receptor (TR) or AR *in vitro*.

1.3.2 In vivo Evidence

Studies of endocrine disruption by PCBs have examined a number of hormonal systems and have been conducted in animals and in humans through epidemiological analysis. A study was conducted on the effects of PCBs on turtles that utilize temperature-dependent sex determination (common in many egg-laying reptiles). The investigators found that in turtle eggs incubated at male-producing temperatures, the estrogenic effects of PCBs reversed the gonadal sex to female (*92*).

Many epidemiological studies on breast cancer and environmental exposure to PCBs have been conducted. The previously mentioned *in vitro* studies on the estrogenicity of PCBs suggest that these compounds are contributing factors to high rates of breast cancer in industrialized countries. However, the relationship between PCBs and

breast cancer remains unclear. Some studies show a significant relationship involving a correlation between breast adipose tissue levels of PCB congeners and breast cancer risk (93), and the ability of PCBs to produce free radical-mediated oxidative DNA damage during oxidation of lower chlorinated biphenyls (94). The detection of increased oxidative damage of DNA in human breast tumour tissue suggests that this area warrants further investigation. Another study found that PCBs are present in breast cyst fluids and therefore in contact with the breast ductal epithelium (95). Despite this evidence, other epidemiological studies have found no correlation between serum PCBs and breast cancer risk (96-98).

Another component of the endocrine system that is markedly affected by PCBs *in vivo* is the thyroid hormone system. Studies of rats treated with 0.2 to 1.8 mg/kg (99) and 5 to 50 mg/kg/day for 5 to 7 months (100) found that serum and plasma triiodothyronine (T3) and thyroxine (T4) levels were suppressed in a dose-related manner in neonatal, pregnant, and adult rats. This reduction results from direct thyroid damage, rather than an increase in hepatic catabolism (100). As thyroid hormones are involved in fetal brain development, these observations hold important relevance regarding the role of thyroid hormones in brain maturation and the developmental neurotoxicity induced by PCBs (99). Furthermore, PCBs have been shown to reversibly increase Sertoli cell proliferation and testis weight through suppression of T4 in rats treated with 1.6 and 3.2 mg/day during gestation (101). In addition to inducing hypothyroidism, 50 and 500 mg/kg of PCBs administered to rats translactationally as well as directly via the oral route produced ultrastructural lesions such as an increased development of rough endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondrial vacuolization in thyroid follicular cells. This contributed to

decreases in serum thyroid hormone levels (102). The decrease in serum thyroxine levels in this case is attributed to an interference with hormone secretion and an enhanced peripheral metabolism of thyroxine (103).

Evidence of decreased serum levels of adrenal cortex hormones has also been reported in animal studies. Alterations in adrenal function including decreased serum corticosterone levels in rats treated orally with 1 to 50 mg/kg/day PCBs for at least 5 months has been reported (*104*). By contrast, an increase in serum corticosterone levels after treatment with at least 8.1 mg/kg/day of PCBs for 2 weeks has been observed in mice (*105*). However, a study of monkeys exposed to 0.08 mg/kg/day of PCBs for 22 months showed no change in serum hydrocortisone (*106*). These discrepancies may be due to species-specific differences in principal glucocorticoids and the effects of PCBs on the metabolism of glucocorticoids in each species (*59*).

1.3.1.1 Female Reproductive Effects

PCBs were uterotropic when administered to immature female rats in doses of 30 and 120 mg/kg (107). PCBs at 0.1 to 10 µg/ml also decreased the *in vitro* fertilizing ability of exposed mouse oocytes (108). Monkeys treated with 20 and 80 µg/kg/day PCBs for about 2 years experienced changes in luteal phase progesterone levels and a marginally longer duration of menses (109). Neonatal female rats exposed to 110 µmol/kg PCBs exhibited increased hepatic basal testosterone hydroxylase activity, androstenedione formation, and testosterone metabolism (110). Female offspring of rats exposed to PCBs as low as 8 µg/kg during lactation underwent a delay in puberty. When treated with doses between 32 and 64 µg/kg these rats had decreased uterine wet weight, and offspring in the 64 µg/kg group exhibited impaired fertility and irregular estrus cycle patterns (111).

Endocrine modulating effects related to estrogen have also been observed in humans. Women who consumed PCB contaminated fish had a significant reduction in menstrual cycle length (*112*). Another study found high levels around 790 ng/ml of some PCB congeners in the blood of women with repeated miscarriages which correlated with immunological and hormonal changes, such as a decrease in testosterone levels (r_s =-0.23126) (*113*).

1.3.1.2 Male Reproductive Effects

Exposure of sperm to a capacitation medium containing PCBs did not effect *in vitro* fertilizability or sperm motility in mice (*108*). However, male rats treated with 100 µmol/kg PCBs neonatally exhibited decreased hepatic basal testosterone hydroxylase activity and androstenedione formation (*110*). The male offspring of rats dosed with 8, 32, and 64 mg/kg/day PCBs for 6 days during lactation developed significantly smaller prostates with fewer acini and altered morphology of the epithelial cells compared to controls in adulthood (*114*). Studies have also shown rats treated during lactation and/or *in utero* developed larger testes (*101, 114*). A reduction in seminal vesicle and epididymal weights, and caudal epididymal sperm counts has been reported (*44*) in rats treated during development. These studies indicate some of the potential reproductive target sites of PCBs in males; however, these findings are not consistent with other reports (*44, 115*). The effects of PCBs on male reproductive organs such as the prostate, epididymis, and testis are examined in this study.

1.4 The Prostate

1.4.1 Structure and Function

The prostate is an exocrine gland that surrounds the urethra immediately below the bladder. This organ functions to produce secretions containing proteins and proteases

from the ducts in the prostate. Aliphatic polyamines such as spermidine and spermine are components of the secretions which are discharged into the urethra and may play a role in reducing the rate of seminal clot formation during ejaculation (*116*). In humans, the prostatic ducts originate from the urethra and radiate peripherally to completely surround the urethra. In rats and mice, the ducts are organized and encapsulated into individual lobes around the urethra (*117*).

1.4.2 The Androgen Receptor and Hormonal Regulation

The androgen receptor (AR) is a member of the superfamily of nuclear receptors that act as transcription factors. Once the receptor binds to the ligand, this complex binds to DNA regulatory elements and activates gene transcription for specific genes. The receptors in this superfamily have structural and functional characteristics in common. The AR belongs to a subgroup of steroid hormone receptors that also includes the ER, GR, progesterone receptor (PR), and mineralocorticoid receptor (MR) (*118*). In the steroid receptor family, there are several conserved functional domains, such as a transactivating N-terminal domain (TAF₁), a DNA-binding domain (DBD), a hinge region involved in nuclear translocation and dimerization, and a C terminal ligand binding domain (LBD) which also has a transactivating function (TAF₂) (*119*) (Figure 4).

The prostate is an androgen target organ for its growth, development, and differentiation, and is responsive to androgens during fetal, pubertal, and adult stages (117). The secretory epithelial cells in the prostate require androgens, which are produced in the testis to maintain normal structure and function. The removal of androgens causes an inhibition of cellular proliferation and an induction of cell death mechanisms, which results in involution of the prostate (120). The development of

carcinoma of the prostate is an androgen dependent process (121). Prostate cancer is the most commonly diagnosed lethal cancer in Canadian men and has become the second greatest cause of cancer deaths in Canadian men (122).

1.4.3 Xenobiotic Effects on the Prostate

There are a variety of components which contribute to the patterns of prostate cancer occurrence observed in epidemiological studies. These include age, ethnic background, country of residence, and diet (123). Genetic factors also contribute to the development of this disease. An individual in North America with a first-degree relative who is affected has a 2 fold increased risk of developing prostate cancer (124). Genes linked to prostate cancer have also been found, including HPC1 on 1q (125), and some genes on the X chromosome (126, 127). It has been proposed that high incidence of this disease in industrialized countries may be influenced by environmental factors (128). As these environmental contaminants can interfere with normal androgen function, the changes that could occur in all stages of life may aid in the development and progression of prostate cancer. A statistically significant association was found between prostate cancer (129). This suggests a possible role of chemical exposure, perhaps through endocrine disrupting mechanisms in the etiology of adenocarcinoma of the prostate (130).

The hormonal sensitivity of the prostate makes it vulnerable to endocrine disrupting effects, and the prostate is considered one of the most effected sites in the male reproductive endocrine system (130). This sensitivity is demonstrated in part by the influence of estradiol on prostate development *in utero*. Neonatal exposure to estradiol caused a decrease in AR expression in prostatic cells and significantly retarded growth
and epithelial cytodifferentiation, which demonstrates that basal epithelial cells are a possible target of androgen action during prostate morphogenesis (131). In addition, a low concentration of free serum estradiol during murine fetal life causes an increase in the number of developing prostatic glands during fetal life. In adulthood these mice had an increase in the number of prostatic ARs per cell and the prostate was enlarged due to hyperplasia. Mice fetuses exposed to high concentrations of estradiol experienced a decrease in prostate weight in adulthood (25). Interestingly, murine fetal exposure to low doses of the xenoestrogen DES caused an increase in prostate weight in adulthood (132). In addition, male rats exposed postnatally to PCBs developed histological alterations in the ventral prostate (133). These studies demonstrate the sensitivity of the prostate gland to hormones and xenobiotics during development and the possibility of long term effects such exposures can produce.



Figure 4. Functional domains of the androgen receptor. These domains include the transcriptional activation domain (TAF₁), DNA binding domain (DBD), hinge region/nuclear translocation signal (TR), and the ligand binding domain (LBD (TAF₂)). Diagram adapted from Keller, E. *et al.*, 1996.

1.5 Rationale and Objectives of this Study

The influence of organochlorine environmental contaminants such as PCBs on biological systems can be severe and deleterious to all organisms in the ecosystem. Although PCBs are no longer manufactured and large releases of PCBs are prohibited in industrialized countries, due to their chemical properties and bioaccumulative nature, PCBs are still found in organisms at all trophic levels. These compounds are known to have endocrine disrupting capabilities. Most studies of the effects of PCBs on hormonal systems have focused on estrogen and thyroid hormone as targets. Indeed, endocrine disruption as a field of research has had great emphasis historically on estrogen mimics and environmental estrogens. Only a few studies have shown that environmental contaminants can block or increase the activity of androgens at the molecular level and affect reproductive development. The role of PCBs as androgenic endocrine disruptors has not been extensively studied. In order to further assess the impact of PCBs on the androgen axis, analysis of AR interactions and alterations in prostate growth and development are warranted.

- Hypothesis: The hypothesis to be tested is that PCBs have the ability to alter androgen regulated processes *in vitro* and *in vivo*.
- Objective 1. To test the influence of four different PCB mixtures, Aroclors 1242, 1248, 1254, and 1260 on androgen-regulated reporter gene expression in the LNCaP prostate cell line. Also to examine the influence of these chemicals on glucocorticoid-regulated reporter gene expression in order to demonstrate the presence of any androgen-specific effects.
- Objective 2. To determine the effects of two congeners, 2,3,4, trichlorobiphenyl (PCB 31) and 2,2',3,4' tetrachlorobiphenyl (PCB 42) in the same system

described above in order to gain insight into the action of individual congeners that are present at different concentrations in each mixture.

- Objective 3. To test the ability of these mixtures and congeners to interfere with binding of DHT (a natural AR ligand) in a cell line stably transfected with a FLAG-tagged AR.
- Objective 4. To evaluate the effects of PCBs on the prostate in the mouse model transgenic for a prostate-specific, androgen sensitive reporter gene. This animal model was used to assess the ability of the PCB mixture, Aroclor 1254, to interfere with specifically androgen regulated gene expression *in vivo* and the alterations in prostate size and development that occur as a result of PCB exposure.

CHAPTER 2.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

2.1 In vitro Studies

2.1.1 Chemicals

PCBs were produced for industrial purposes and sold commercially as mixtures under a number of names, including Aroclor. These mixtures are composed of up to 209 congeners, although some congeners are only detectable at trace levels in some Aroclor mixtures. Four Aroclors, 1242, 1248, 1254, and 1260 were tested in this study. These four digit identifiers shows the parent molecule is a 12 carbon backbone by the first two digits in the identifier (12) and the last two digits indicate the overall chlorine content by weight percent of the entire mixture (90). The individual PCB congeners tested in this study were 2,3,4, trichlorobiphenyl (IUPAC PCB 31) and 2,2',3,4' tetrachlorobiphenyl (IUPAC PCB 42). These congeners are present in the Aroclor mixtures at different levels (Table 2.1). PCB 31 is 4.5% of Aroclor 1242, 9.3% of the content of Aroclor 1248, 0.7% of Aroclor 1254, and is not detectable in Aroclor 1260. PCB 42 is not detectable in Aroclor 1242, comprises 7% of Aroclor 1248, 2.2% of Aroclor 1254, and 0.7% of Aroclor 1260. Thus, these congeners represent a distinct component of each mixture, but exert their influence on Aroclor mixture action at different levels.

Aroclor 1242 (mol wt.=266.5), Aroclor 1248 (mol wt.=299.5), Aroclor 1254 (mol wt.=328), Aroclor 1260 (mol wt.=375.7), PCB 31, and PCB 42 were purchased from Ultra Scientific (North Kingstown, RI). Compounds were dissolved in absolute ethanol (Aroclors) or hexane (PCB 31 and 42) for a 0.1 M stock.

	Aroclor			
Congener IUPAC #	1242	1248	1254	1260
31*	4.53	9.31	0.72	trace
42*	trace	7.05	2.18	0.66
45	0.9	5.73	0.15	trace
66	0.81	4.95	2.24	0.22
99	0.55	2.52	6.1	0.82
101	0.27	1.5	6.98	5.04
118	trace	trace	8.09	2
168	trace	0.56	4.23	0.59
193	trace	trace	2.3	trace
198	trace	trace	1	0.15

Table 1. Percent content by weight of some individual congeners in four Aroclor mixtures. * indicates congeners tested in this study.

For cell culture studies serial dilutions were prepared in absolute ethanol with a final concentration of ethanol of 0.1% in culture. The final concentration of ethanol in the DHT and dexamethasone (DEX) (Steraloids Inc., Pawlings, NY) were dissolved in absolute ethanol for 1 mg/ml stocks. Serial dilutions of DHT and DEX were prepared fresh for each experiment. These dilutions were in 20% ethanol, for a final ethanol concentration of approximately 0.2% in culture.

2.1.2 Plasmid Constructs

The cell culture transfection assays utilized four different plasmids. The first plasmid contained the full length cDNA of the rat AR driven by the CMV promoter; the plasmid has been named pAR6CMV (*134*).

The rat GR plasmid was obtained from Dr. R.J. Matusik. This construct consists of a 2.8 kb insert containing 24 nucleotides upstream of the rat GR primary translation initiation site to 360 nucleotides downstream of the termination codon and is driven by the double RSV-SV40 promoter; this plasmid is named prGR (*135*).

The reporter used was the ARR₃tk-luc which contains three tandem repeats of -244 to -96 of the promoter region of the rat probasin gene (*136*). This promoter region contains androgen response elements to which both AR and GR bind to and transactivate from *in vitro* (*in vivo*, the probasin promoter is regulated by the AR endogenous gene only). The promoter is ligated in the pT81 vector (American Type Culture Collection, Rockville, MD), which contains a minimal thymidine kinase promoter, and the firefly luciferase gene, as described previously (*134*). The firefly luciferase gene is translated to a 61 kDa monomeric protein that does not undergo post-translational modification for

enzyme activity and is a genetic reporter that functions immediately upon translation (137, 138).

An additional plasmid was used as a transfection efficiency control. The pRL-TK transfection control vector contains a thymidine kinase promoter upstream of Rluc. Rluc is the slightly modified cDNA encoding Renilla luciferase from the sea pansy *Renilla reniformis* (Promega, Madison, Wisconsin).

All plasmid DNA was propagated in JM109 *E. coli* and was prepared using QIAGEN Maxiprep Kit (QIAGEN, Mississauga, ON, Canada).

2.1.3 Cell Culture Transfections

LNCaP cells originated as a lymph node metastasis from the prostate in a 50 year old Caucasian male. These cells are well differentiated androgen-sensitive prostate cells which express an endogenous mutated yet functional AR with an alanine to threonine mutation at position 868 (*139*). LNCaP cells were maintained in RPMI 1640 defined medium (GibcoBRL, Burlington, ON, Canada) supplemented with 5% fetal bovine serum under standard conditions (37°C, 5% CO₂). For transfections, cells were cultured in RPMI 1640 defined medium supplemented with 5% hormone stripped (with dextran coated charcoal) fetal bovine serum (S-FBS) at a density of 3x 10⁵ cells/well in 6 well cell culture plates (Costar, Corning NY) and incubated overnight under standard conditions. Plasmids were cotransfected into the cells using LIPOFECTIN Reagent (GibcoBRL, Burlington, ON, Canada). Each plate received 1.5 µg of the AR or GR plasmid, 0.01 µg of pARR₃tk-luc, and 0.005 µg of pRL-TK. The cells were incubated overnight and hormone and PCB were added simultaneously. Cells were harvested 48 h later in PBS with 1mM EDTA and microcentrifuged at 3000 rpm at 4°C for 4 min.

Supernatant was removed and 0.1 ml Passive Lysis Buffer (Promega, Madison, WI) was added. Cells remained on ice for 15 min and were then gently vortexed and frozen at – 80°C until analysis. Luciferase assays were performed using the Dual-Luciferase Reporter Assay System (Promega, Madison, WI) and the EG&G Berthold Microplate Luminometer LB 96V.

An average of at least two experimental determinations with three replicates each were done for each PCB and hormone combination to give at least six samples per group. Firefly luciferase values were normalized for transfection efficiency using the activity of Renilla Luciferase as baseline levels. Values were presented as mean of total replicates (minimum of 6) corrected for background and control value \pm standard error of the mean (SEM).

2.1.4 Cell Culture Ligand Displacement Assay

HeLa cells expressing a stably transfected FLAG-tagged AR were obtained from Dr. M. Carey (*140*). The FLAG-AR fusion protein is an aspartate rich octamer at the N terminus of the AR. These cells were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) (Gibco BRL, Burlington, ON, Canada) supplemented with 10% S-FBS at 30 x 10⁵ cells/plate in 10 cm² plates (Costar, Corning, NY). Cells were incubated for 5 h in standard conditions. Media was changed to DMEM supplemented with 10% S-FBS, 0.3 nM [1,2,4,5,6,7-3H(N)]-DHT (NEN Life Science Products, Inc., Boston, MA, specific activity=123 Ci/mol, initial concentration=1mCi/ml) in 20% ethanol and PCB in 100% ethanol. Cells were incubated 20 to 24 h and washed with PBS and harvested by scraping. Nuclear extracts (*141*) were prepared and frozen at -80°C prior to use. Briefly, harvested cells were centrifuged for 4 min at 4000 rpm. PBS was removed, and add 4 ml

cold buffer A (10 mM HEPES pH 7.9, 10mM KCl, 0.1mM EDTA, 0.1mM EGTA, fresh 1mM dithiothreitol, fresh 0.5mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride) vortexed carefully and set on ice 15 min. 250 µl of 10% IGEPAL was added, vortexed vigorously for 10 seconds and centrifuged immediately for 1 min at 4000 rpm. Supernatant was removed, and 500µl cold buffer C (20mM HEPES pH 7.9, 0.4M NaCl, 1mM EDTA, 1mM EGTA, fresh 1mM dithiothreitol, fresh 1mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride) was added. Nuclear pellets were resuspended, vortexed vigorously for 15 min at 4°C, centrifuged for 5 min at 4000 rpm at 4°C and frozen. Extracts were thawed and half of the extract was incubated for 6 h with 10 µl of agarose beads conjugated with anti-FLAG monoclonal antibodies (Sigma Chemical Co., St-Louis, MO) at 4°C for 6 h. Beads were washed 2 times with Buffer D (*140*) containing 20mM HEPES pH 7.9, 20% glycerol, 0.3M KCl, 0.2mM EDTA, 0.05% IGEPAL, 0.5mM dithiothreitol, 0.5mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, and then resuspended in buffer D. Resuspensions were measured for levels of tritium by scintillation counting in a Beckman LS 6500 scintillation counter.

Western Blotting was performed according to the method of Harlow and Lane, (142) using the remaining portion of the extracts. Thawed nuclear extracts were heated at 100°C for 5 minutes in 2X sample buffer (0.125M Tris-HCl pH 6.8, 4% SDS, 20% glycerol, 5% mercaptoethanol), and put on ice and then loaded into gels. Samples were electrophoresed on 10% SDS-PAGE minigels and transferred to PVDF membranes overnight. After transfer, membranes were washed 2X for 5 minutes in TBST (100mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 0.9% NaCl, 0.1% Tween-20) and blocked with 10% dried skim milk in TBST for 1 hour at room temperature. The primary antibody, an anti-mouse monoclonal antibody to human AR DBD (Pharmingen, Mississauga, ON, Canada) was added to the

blots in TBST (1:500) for 2 hours. Membranes were washed 3 times for 10 minutes with TBST. Following the washes, membranes were incubated with anit-mouse-HRP (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA) at a dilution of 1:5000. Membrane bound antibodies were detected using chemiluminescence with ECLTM Western blotting detection agents (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech Inc., Baie d'Urfé, Québec) for an incubation period of 30 to 60 s, and exposed immediately to scientific imaging film (Kodak Eastman Co., Rochester, NY). Films from Western blots were analyzed using BioRad Quantity One Quantitation Software (BioRad, Hercules, CA) to determine and compare band densities for nuclear extracts from each ligand displacement assay.

Values in this assay are presented as the amount of ³H-DHT (DPM) bound to the AR and corrected for the amount of AR present in the sample (dividing by the value calculated as the density of the band after Western blotting).

2.2 *In vivo* Studies

2.2.1 Animals

This study used CD1 transgenic mice possessing the androgen sensitive LBP-CAT reporter gene (*143*). This transgene is comprised of a large fragment of the rat probasin promoter (-11500 to +28 bp) (LPB) linked to a chloramphenicol acetyl transferase (CAT) gene to achieve highly prostate-specific expression of CAT in the prostatic secretory epithelial cells. Expression is highest in the ventral prostate, and therefore, this lobe of the prostate was used for biochemical assays. Sexually mature LPB-CAT mice were combined in mating pairs and females were treated daily by gavage. Four to five pairs were used for each treatment group to ensure a minimum of five male pups per group. Females were checked daily for copulatory plugs. Males were removed on approximately day 18 of gestation to prevent re-impregnation after birth of

the litter. Females, litters, and male weanlings were weighed daily. All mice were fed Lab Diet 5015 (PMI Foods, Richmond, IN) and water *ad libitum* and were kept on a cycle of 12 hours light followed by 12 hours darkness at 20-25°C. These animal studies were conducted according to the Canadian Council of Animal Care Guidelines and were reviewed by the University of British Columbia Animal Care Committee.

2.2.2 Treatment and Groupings

Treatments used were 10 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 (Ultra Scientific, North Kingstown, RI) in 0.1 ml canola oil, and 0.1 ml canola oil (Safeway Brand, Safeway Canada) for the control in the single dose level group. The dose response group received 10, 20, or 40 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 in 0.2 ml canola oil and 0.2 ml canola oil (Ultra Scientific) for the control group. Females were dosed until weaning when the pups were 21 days old. Weaned male pups from the litter were treated via gavage daily until the ages of 28 days old (single dose level group only) and 56 days old. At the end of the treatment the animals were sacrificed by cardiac exsanguination under Metofane anesthesia (Janssen, Toronto, ON, Canada). The left epididymis, left testis, and left kidney were removed, weighed and frozen. Organ weights were calculated as organ weight/body weight in order to correct for mouse to mouse variation in body weight. This data is presented as group mean ± SEM.

The right epididymis and right testis were removed and fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin (NBF) for histology. The liver, heart, and ventral prostate were removed, weighed, subdivided and half frozen. The remaining half was fixed in 10% NBF.

The doses were selected based on the solubility limits of Aroclor 1254 in canola oil of 1 mg/ml, and on the basis of toxic levels reported for the liver, as PCBs are known

to cause severe hepatic effects. A dose of 50 mg/kg/day of PCBs administered to rats for 30 days resulted in degenerative histological liver changes (144). A dose of 2.5 mg/kg/day of PCBs administered to rats for 5 months did not cause any significant changes in liver weights or histology (104). Therefore, doses used in our study were within this range of level and duration of treatment.

2.2.3 CAT Assay

Frozen tissues were thawed on ice and homogenized in 300 µl lysis buffer (0.1M Tris, pH 7.8, 0.1% Triton X-200) with 10 strokes of a Pyrex Tenbroeck Glass homogenizer. Extracts were removed from homogenizer and centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 3 minutes at 4°C. Supernatant was assayed for protein concentration using the Pierce BCA protein assay kit (Rockford, Illinois) and results read at 560 nm in a Titertek Multiskan platereader (Flow Laboratories, Mississauga, ON, Canada). Aliquots containing 0.1 to 1 µg of protein from each sample in duplicates in 200 µl lysis buffer were heated at 65°C for 10 minutes and cooled at room temperature for 10 minutes. A reaction mixture combining ³H Acetyl-Co A, 5mM Chloramphenicol, and 1M Tris pH 7.8 was added to the sample. 3 mL of ScintiLene (Fisher Scientific, Whitby, ON, Canada) was added and incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes. Samples were read in a scintillation counter for 1 minute per sample for 5 cycles. Slope of the line from the five cycles was calculated and converted to dpm/min/mg protein for the CAT activity. CAT activity was presented as mean ± SEM.

2.2.4 Histology

Fixed tissues were paraffin embedded and slides prepared at VGH Pathology Laboratories. All slides were H and E stained. Sections were then assessed for

histological anomalies by a veterinary pathologist (Stéphane Lair). A photonic microscope was used. The parameters examined include evaluation of different histological structures and grading of the distribution of such structures in each section. Other histological findings such as anomalies in the tissues were also reported and graded.

2.2.4.1 Measurement of Percent Area of Stroma and Ducts in Prostate Tissue Sections

Three photographs of random areas of stained slides of prostate tissue from each experimental animal were captured using CoolSNAP software connected to an inverted microscope (Leica, Wetzlar, Germany). Each captured image was exported to Adobe Photoshop 5.5. Drawing tools in this program were used to cover all the ductal structure in the image with the colour red. The remaining area in the image was the stroma. This area was coloured white. The number of red and white pixels relative to the total number of pixels was calculated in Photoshop to give a representative value of the percent area for stroma and ducts. A ratio of stromal to ductal area was also calculated based on the number of pixels assigned to each type of area. The percent area for each image was averaged with others for the same treatment group for comparison. This calculation was used to determine if the treatment related increase in dilated acini was due to a change in the stromal or ductal area, which may account for the decrease in prostate weight with increasing treatment dose.

2.2.5 Measurement of Serum Testosterone Levels

Serum collected by cardiac exsanguination was frozen at -20° C. Samples from the single dose level group that were in excess of 200 µl were sent to the Tumour Marker

Laboratory at the British Columbia Cancer Agency for total testosterone radioimmunoassay (DPC, Los Angeles, CA). The sensitivity of this assay is at 0.14 nmol/l, and the upper limit of the range of detection is 56 nmol/l. Crossreactivity with DHT is less than 5% and the antiserum is considered highly specific for T. Results were provided in duplicate in nmol/l, and were presented in a scatter plot by treatment group.

2.2.6 Statistics

Statistical analysis for results from the 10 mg/kg/day single dose level group CAT assay and organ weights were analyzed using the Student's *t*-test. The one way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Dunnett's test for multiple comparisons of means were used for the dose response study and the cell culture ligand displacement assay. p < 0.05 was considered significant. The serum testosterone levels data set was analyzed by one way ANOVA as well as by the Kruskal-Wallis test using JMP[®] (SAS Institute Inc.).

CHAPTER 3.

RESULTS

3.1 Induction of Luciferase Reporter Gene

An endocrine disruptor may act as an AR agonist by directly activating androgen receptor function in the absence of hormone, or DHT. In the presence of DHT, there is competition for the receptor ligand binding sites between DHT and the endocrine disruptor, which may result in an antagonistic effect. These same mechanisms for changes in receptor activation may also be seen with the GR and DEX.

This cell culture assay of PCB alteration of steroid hormone action involved transient transfection of LNCaP cells, a well differentiated prostate cancer cell line. Cells were transiently cotransfected with plasmids containing the AR or GR, and the ARR₃tkluc hormone response elements to which the DNA binding domain of both AR and GR bind. pRL-TK was also cotransfected into the cells. This plasmid is transcribed relative to cell proliferation and was therefore an internal control for this assay. The addition of a ligand such as DHT or DEX induced transcription of the luciferase gene from ARR₃tkluc. Addition of PCBs can alter such transcription if these compounds have the ability to influence AR or GR activity.

3.1.1 Induction by DHT and DEX

To determine if *in vitro* effects on the luciferase reporter gene assay are specific to a certain steroid hormone receptor, both AR and GR were tested. LNCaP cells transfected with the AR and exposed to a titration of DHT concentrations showed a steep increase in luciferase activity from 0.01 to 0.1 nM followed by a leveling off of activity



0.1

10

1

0.01



[DEX], nM

from 0.1 to 10 nM (Figure 5a). The half-maximal level of peak luciferase activity was at 0.05 nM, and the peak level above 0.1 nM. Therefore, transfected cells were incubated with 0.05 and 1 nM DHT to demonstrate effects in the presence of half maximal and saturating levels of DHT. Cells transfected with the GR and exposed to a titration of DEX concentrations showed low levels of induction from 0.01 to 0.5 nM. Concentrations above 0.5 nM showed a steep increase in DEX induced luciferase activity until 10 nM, although a level of saturation was not reached. The sub-maximal level of luciferase activity from the range tested for DEX was at 1 nM (Figure 5b). Therefore, concentrations of hormone inducing half, sub, and maximal levels were used in combination with Aroclor 1242, Aroclor 1248, Aroclor 1254, Aroclor 1260, PCB 31, and PCB 42 titrations to detect changes in androgen and glucocorticoid driven luciferase activity. In order to measure for AR or GR agonist activity of PCBs, cells transfected with AR and GR were also exposed to titrations of the four Aroclors and two individual congeners in the absence of the known ligands.

3.1.2 Induction of Luciferase Activity Through AR by Aroclor 1254

In the absence of DHT, Aroclor 1254 (1 to 10 nM) did not induce an increase in luciferase activity. A slight increase was observed at 100 nM, followed by a marked increase in luciferase activity above 100 nM (Figure 6a). In the presence of 0.05 nM DHT there was no change in luciferase activity from 1 to 100 nM, but there was a pronounced antagonistic effect at 1000 and 10000 nM where luciferase activity is reduced by 66% and 93% of the control value, respectively. (Figure 6b). A similar pattern of induction was found in combination with 1nM DHT, where there was a gradual



[Aroclor 1254], nM

c.

a.

b.



Figure 6. LNCaP cells transfected with AR and exposed to a) Aroclor 1254 titration + no DHT b) Aroclor 1254 titration + 0.05 nM DHT c) Aroclor 1254 titration + 1 nM DHT. Cells transfected with GR and exposed to d) Aroclor 1254 titration + no DEX e) Aroclor 1254 titration + 1nM DEX. Concentration of Aroclor 1254 in nM (b) + 0.05 nM DHT c) + 1 nM DHT e) + 1nM DEX) is plotted on the x axis, and the percent fold activation with maximal activation level set at 100% (a) and the percent fold activation with the control activation level set at 100% (b to e) plotted on the y axis. Luciferase activity was normalized relative to Renilla luciferase activity, and the maximal activity before DHT added) was set at 100% fold activation for assays without DHT, and control activity (activity before DHT added) was set at 100% fold activation for assays with DHT (not shown on log graph). Data expressed as the mean fold activation \pm SEM.

decrease in luciferase activity from 1 to 10000 nM, with a reduction by 64% of control activity (Figure 6c).

These changes suggest that Aroclor 1254 acts as a weak androgen agonist *in vitro*. Aroclor 1254 did not alter luciferase activity either with or without DEX when GR was used to drive the reporter construct. In the absence of DEX, the luciferase induction levels are negative in cells exposed to Aroclor 1254, compared to the levels in the control where no PCB is added (Figure 6d). In the presence of 1 nM DEX, there are no distinct patterns in the trend of the graph (Figure 6e). A 40% drop relative to the control value in luciferase activity is seen at 100 nM, which increases 30% at 5000 nM and drops 30% at 10000 nM. The lack of change in activation of luciferase gene transcription by Aroclor 1254 in cells transfected with GR suggests specificity of Aroclor 1254 for the AR.

3.1.3 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by Aroclor 1242

Aroclor 1242 did not have a significant effect on luciferase activity with AR in the absence of hormone. In the presence of 0.05 nM DHT there was an antagonistic effect demonstrated by a slight decrease in luciferase activity from 1 to 100 nM, followed by a distinct decrease in luciferase induction above 100 nM with a 98% reduction in luciferase activity at 10000 nM (Figure 7a). There was a similar effect in the presence of 1nM DHT (Figure 7b) where there was no change in luciferase activity from 1 to 100 nM Aroclor 1242, a slight decrease in activity at 1000 nM followed by a steep decrease at 10000 nM by 92%. There was no effect observed with GR in the absence of hormone or in the presence of DEX.



Figure 7. LNCaP cells transfected with AR and exposed to a) Aroclor 1242 + 0.05 nM DHT b) Aroclor 1242 + 1 nM DHT. Concentration of Aroclor 1242 in nM (a)+ 0.05 nM DHT b) + 1nM DHT) is plotted on the x axis, and the percent fold activation with the control activation level set at 100% plotted on the y axis. Luciferase activity was normalized relative to Renilla luciferase activity, and control activity (activity before DHT added) was set at 100% fold activation (not shown on log graph). Data expressed as the mean fold activation \pm SEM.



Figure 8. LNCaP cells transfected with AR and exposed to a) Aroclor 1248 + 0.05 nM DHT b) Aroclor 1248 + 1 nM DHT. Concentration of Aroclor 1248 in nM (a)+ 0.05 nM DHT b) + 1 nM DHT) is plotted on the x axis, and the percent fold activation with the control activation level set at 100% plotted on the y axis. Luciferase activity was normalized relative to Renilla luciferase activity, and control activity (activity before DHT added) was set at 100% fold activation (not shown on log graph). Data expressed as the mean fold activation \pm SEM.

3.1.4 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by Aroclor 1248

Aroclor 1248 did not have a significant effect on luciferase activity with AR in the absence of hormone. In the presence of a half maximal level of DHT, there was no change in luciferase activity at 1 or 10 nM, but a strong antagonistic effect above 10 nM Aroclor 1248 was seen with a distinct decrease in activity at 100 nM (Figure 8a). This was followed by a further shallow decrease in activity from 1000 to 10000 nM Aroclor 1248 reaching a 99% decline in luciferase activity. A less striking effect was seen when a saturating level of DHT was used (Figure 8b). In this case, there was no decrease in activity from 1 to 10 nM. However, a slight decrease in luciferase activity was seen at 10, 100, and 1000 nM and a sharp decrease at 10000 nM at which point the luciferase activity had diminished by 69%. A change in luciferase activity was not observed with GR in the absence of hormone or the presence of DEX.

3.1.5 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by Aroclor 1260

Aroclor 1260 did not have a marked effect on luciferase activity with AR in the absence of hormone. In the presence of 0.05 nM DHT there was an antagonistic effect shown by a slight decrease in activity at 1000 nM and a sharp decrease at 10000 nM by 88% (Figure 9a). In the presence of saturating levels of DHT, Aroclor 1260 does not cause a distinct change in luciferase activity at 1 nM or 10 nM. Aroclor 1260 was a strong antagonist above 10 nM Aroclor 1260, as shown by an abrupt decline in luciferase activity at 100 nM that remains reduced by approximately 60% for all higher





Figure 9. LNCaP cells transfected with AR and exposed to a) Aroclor 1260 + 0.05 nM DHT b) Aroclor 1260 + 1 nM DHT. Concentration of Aroclor 1260 in nM (a)+ 0.05 nM DHT b) + 1 nM DHT) is plotted on the x axis, and the percent fold activation with the control activation level set at 100% plotted on the y axis. Luciferase activity was normalized relative to Renilla luciferase activity, and control activity (activity before DHT added) was set at 100% fold activation (not shown on log graph). Data expressed as the mean fold activation \pm SEM.

a.

b.

concentrations (Figure 9b). There was not a discernible alteration of luciferase activity with GR in the absence of hormone or the presence of DEX.

3.1.6 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR and GR by PCB 42

PCB 42 did not have a detectable effect on luciferase activity with AR in the absence of hormone. PCB 42 had a profound antagonsitic effect with AR in the presence of 0.05 nM DHT as shown by a marked decrease in luciferase activity at 1000 nM PCB 42 (Figure 10a). This is followed by a less steep but certainly notable decrease in activity by approximately 98%. In the presence of 1 nM DHT there is no distinct change in activity observed from 1 to 1000 nM. However there is a very abrupt decrease in activity by 93% at 5000 and 10000 nM PCB 42 (Figure 10b).

Using GR, in the absence of DEX there was no effect on luciferase activity. However, when 1 nM DEX was added to the cells, PCB 42 caused a sharp increase in luciferase activity from 1 to 100 nM, followed by a leveling off of luciferase activity at higher concentrations with a 150% increase (Figure 10c).

3.1.7 Alteration of Luciferase Activity Induction Through AR by PCB 31

PCB 31 had an antagonistic effect on luciferase activity with AR in the presence of 0.05 nM DHT. There was no change in activity from to 100 nM, however, there was a moderately distinct decrease by 60% in luciferase activity at higher concentrations (Figure 11). There was no effect on luciferase activity when 1nM DHT or DEX was used.



Figure 10. LNCaP cells transfected with AR and exposed to a) PCB 42 + 0.05 nM DHT b) PCB42 + 1 nM DHT, and transfected with GR and exposed to c) PCB 42 + 1 nM DEX. Concentration of PCB 42 in nM (a)+ 0.05 nM DHT b) + 1 nM DHT) c) + 1 nM DEX is plotted on the x axis, and the percent fold activation with the control activation level set at 100% plotted on the y axis. Luciferase activity was normalized relative to Renilla luciferase activity, and control activity (activity before hormone added) was set at 100% fold activation (not shown on log graph). Data expressed as the mean fold activation \pm SEM.



Figure 11. LNCaP cells transfected with AR and exposed to PCB 31 + 0.05 nM DHT. Concentration of PCB 31 in nM + 0.05 nM DHT is plotted on the x axis, and the percent fold activation with the control activation level set at 100% plotted on the y axis. Luciferase activity was normalized relative to Renilla luciferase activity, and control activity (activity before DHT added) was set at 100% fold activation (not shown on log graph). Data expressed as the mean fold activation \pm SEM.

3.2 Displacement of ³H-DHT as AR Ligand by PCBs

There are a number of mechanisms by which xenobiotics can alter steroid hormone action. One of these well established mechanisms is through modification of steroid hormone binding to the receptor. In order to determine if the androgen receptor is a target for PCB action, a cell culture assay using a HeLa cell line with a stably transfected FLAG-tagged AR was employed (*140*). Cells were exposed to ³H-DHT (specific activity =123 Cii/mmol), a known ligand of AR, in combination with an excess of each of the PCBs tested in the luciferase reporter gene assay. Once the AR binds to ligand, this complex translocates to the nucleus. Therefore, extraction of the nuclear fraction of these cells shows the location of the ³H-DHT, and demonstrates the ability of the Aroclors and individual congeners to interfere with the some of the processes involved in androgen action, including ligand binding to the AR. These experiments were designed to provide insight into the complex mechanisms of PCB interference with steroid hormones, which has not been previously extensively examined at the cellular or molecular level in this manner.

Figure 12 depicts the level of 3H-DHT binding when a) unlabelled DHT is added as competitor, and b) Aroclor 1254, Aroclor 1242, Aroclor 1248, Aroclor 1260, PCB 42, and PCB 31 are competitors of 0.3 nM ³H-DHT.

There was a profound decrease in bound ³H-DHT at 10000 nM for all PCBs except for PCB 31, which did not affect the amount of ³H-DHT bound to the AR. A 50% decrease was observed at 1000 nM with Aroclor 1242 and PCB 42, and a 25% decrease at 1000 nM with Aroclor 1248, 1254 and 1260. At this concentration, only PCB 42 caused a significant (p<0.05) reduction in bound ³H-DHT. At 10000 nM, a 90-95% decrease in bound DHT was observed for Aroclor 1242, Aroclor 1254, and PCB 42, and

a 60% decrease for Aroclor 1248 and Aroclor 1260. PCB 42 and Aroclor 1254 reduced the bound 3 H-DHT significantly (p<0.05).





Figure 12. HeLa FLAG-tagged AR cells exposed to a) DHT titration + 0.3 nM ³H-DHT and b) PCB titrations + 0.3 nM 3H-DHT. Bound ³H-DHT normalized relative to AR concentration based on quantitative analysis of Western blotting, and control activity was set at 100% bound (not shown on log graph). Data expressed as the mean bound ³H-DHT. * indicates statistical significance (p< 0.05).

3.3 Analysis of CAT Activity

The *in vitro* cell culture studies demonstrated that PCBs have properties of potential endocrine disruptors. More specifically, the PCB mixture Aroclor 1254 was able to induce reporter gene activity through the AR in the absence of known ligand and also reduced reporter gene activity in the presence of the ligand DHT. This novel finding of an alteration in AR-driven activity was particularly notable above 100 nM Aroclor 1254 in the presence of half maximal levels of DHT. In addition, the ligand displacement assay showed that 10000 nM Aroclor 1254 prevents 90% of ³H-DHT from being associated with the AR. These results, as well as reports of the ability of Aroclors to alter steroid hormone systems and reproductive development, warranted an examination of *in vivo* effects of Aroclor 1254, particularly on the prostate, a sensitive target organ of androgens.

In order to measure the influence of Aroclor 1254 on prostate development, the expression of the androgen-driven prostate specific LPB-CAT transgene and the effects on mouse organ weights were investigated. The organs examined were androgen-target and reproduction related organs such as testes, epididymis, and prostate; as well as liver, an established target for PCB effects as well as the site of steroid hormone metabolism.

PCBs are known to bioaccumulate and are stored preferentially in adipose tissue, but are also present in serum, blood plasma, and milk (145). Consequently, PCBs can be transferred to offspring via the placenta and through breast milk (48, 146). Therefore, the offspring of exposed mothers, who are exposed to PCBs at early and sensitive stages of life can be more susceptible to the effects of PCBs than those exposed during adulthood.

Two studies were undertaken to evaluate the effects of Aroclor 1254 exposure during development. These studies were designed to look at chronic exposure to PCBs through different stages of development, rather than acute exposure which is tested in many toxicology studies. In the single dose level study, dams were dosed with 10 mg/kg/day from the time of mating, until the end of the lactation period at 3 weeks. Weanlings were then administered 10 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 until four weeks of age (prepubertal) and eight weeks of age (post pubertal), in order to assess the effects of Aroclor 1254 at different stages of development. In the dose response study, dams were treated with 10, 20, 40 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 from the time of mating, until the end of the lactation period at 3 weeks. Weanlings were then administered the corresponding dose until 8 weeks of age, to test the effects of different doses of Aroclor 1254 on the prostate.

3.3.1 Single dose level Group

There was a reduction in CAT activity from the prostate extracts of the four and eight week treatment mice, which was statistically significant (p>0.05) in the eight week group (Figure 13). These findings show antiandrogenic action of the Aroclor 1254 treatment on the specifically androgen responsive LPB-CAT reporter. Due to this effect at a relatively low dose of 10 mg/kg/day, we chose to look at mice at eight weeks of age, treated from conception in the same manner, but also using treatments 2 and 4 fold higher.



Figure 13. Activity of CAT reporter transgene linked to the prostate specific probasin promoter from prostate tissue extracts of four and eight week old control (open bars) and treatment (closed bars) LPB-CAT mice in the single dose level study. Mice were treated with 10 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 by gavage from conception until four or eight weeks of age. Data is presented as mean CAT activity. Error bars represent SEM. *p<0.05 (Student's *t*-test).

3.3.2 Dose Response Group

The CAT enzyme activities in the dose response group did not show any significant difference between groups (p<0.05), despite the trend of a decrease in activity at higher doses. The activities of the prostate extracts from the control group were also remarkably lower than those in the single dose level study, and were lower than the 10, 20, or 40 mg/kg/day group CAT activities (Figure 14).

3.4 Alteration of Organ Weights

In order to assess the effects of PCBs on the mice used in this study, changes in body weight and organ weight were useful parameters that were employed. Body weights of mothers being dosed, suckling pups, and weanlings were collected throughout both studies. Due to litter to litter differences, the treatment mice in the single dose level group were heavier than the control group. An increase in body weight is not characteristic of PCB exposure, and in fact, a decrease in body weight has been reported as a health effect of these compounds (59). The differences in body weight in the mice in this study may be attributable to litter size. Some of the treatment mice were from smaller litters, which can yield larger pups. However, there was no trend in litter size observed when treatment and control groups were compared. This pattern was not seen in the dose response group, where there were no measurable differences seen between dose groups. Organ weight was corrected for individual body weight, due to the variation in body weight between individual animals in this study.



Figure 14. Activity of CAT reporter transgene linked to the prostate specific probasin promoter from prostate tissue extracts of eight week old LPB-CAT mice in the dose response study treated with vehicle only (control), 10, 20, and 40 mg/kg/day. Mice were treated with 10, 20, 40 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 by gavage from conception until eight weeks of age. Data is presented as mean CAT activity. Error bars represent SEM.
3.4.1 Liver

To determine if there was an effect on the liver, a known target organ of PCBs, we examined the livers of treated mice for changes in weight, although the doses used were below levels shown to cause overt effects in other studies (*144*). There were no significant differences in liver weight/body weight between control and treatment mice in the single dose level study (Table 2). Liver weight/body weight in the dose response treatment mice were significantly higher for the 20 and 40 mg/kg/day dose groups than controls (Table 3). This is consistent with reports in the literature of PCB liver effects (*44, 73, 74, 76-78*). Increase in liver weights due to PCB exposure is usually associated with hepatocyte enlargement, which is not considered an adverse effect, unless certain biochemical changes along with notable histological alterations are also observed (*59*).

3.4.2 Prostate

The prostates in the single dose level group did not show a significant difference in prostate weight to body weight ratio between treatment and controls for the single dose level group (Table 2). In the dose response study, prostate weight/body weight was altered by Aroclor 1254 treatment. Prostate weight/body weight for the 20 and 40 mg/kg/day dose groups were significantly lower than the control group (Table 3).

		CONTROL (N=12)	TREATMENT (N=5)
	Prostate	2.99±0.20	2.7±0.25
	Epididymis	7.69±0.26	7.2±0.22
Four Weeks	Testis	27.15±1.38	28.4±0.70
	Heart	51.84±0.94	49.16±3.3
	Liver	537.42±5.25	625.66±11.49**
	Kidney	69.12±1.76	65.16±1.98

		CONTROL (N=11)	TREATMENT (N=8)
	Prostate	4.38±0.27	3.99±0.29
	Epididymis	13.85±0.28	13.16±0.70
Eight Weeks	Testis	42.17±2.12	43.87±1.81
	Heart	50.58±1.40	46.61±2.14
	Liver	494.10±15.00	540.05±21.88
	Kidney	72.38±2.25	72.86±3.21

*p<0.05, **p<0.01(Student's *t*-test)

Table 2. Corrected organ weights for prostate, left epdidymis, left testis, heart, liver, and kidney (organ weight/body weight in grams/gram body weight $x10^4$) of LPB-CAT mice treated to four and eight weeks of age with vehicle only (canola oil) and 10 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254. Values are mean \pm SEM.

	CONTROL	10 MG/KG/DAY	20 MG/KG/DAY	40 MG/KG/DAY
	(N=9)	(N=5)	(N=11)	(N=5)
Prostate	4.36±0.25	3.91±0.23	3.50±0.18*	3.20±0.27**
Epididymis	13.63 ± 0.21	12.41±0.62	13.33±0.39	13.03±0.45
Testis	46.92±2.22	41.71±3.79	48.79±1.09	47.86±1.11
Heart	51.30±1.27	47.21±0.80	49.05±0.38	51.48±2.41
Liver	496.53±9.67	536.39±14.54	617.58±13.52**	718.08±24.26**
Kidney	74.72±2.44	75.63±2.59	75.67±1.70	78.30±2.72

*p<0.05, **p<0.01(analysis of variance and Dunnett's test)

Table 3. Corrected (organ weight/body weight in grams/gram body weight $x10^4$) for mice treated for eight weeks of age with canola oil, Aroclor 1254 at 10, 20, 40 mg/kg/day. Values are mean \pm SEM.

3.4.3 Serum Testosterone Levels

The level of testosterone in the serum may provide insight into the effects of antiandrogens on the endocrine system. This has been seen in studies of antiandrogen drugs used in prostate cancer treatment (147-149), as well as in the treatment of aggression in convicted male sexual offenders (132). Patients treated with the antiandrogen flutamide, develop an increase in serum testosterone levels due to the inhibition of the negative feedback effects of androgens on the hypothalamic-pituitary-testes axis (150). Serum lutenizing hormone (LH) is also increased in a dose related manner with flutamide administration (151), and it is through negative feedback control by endogenous androgens of gonadotropin secretion in the hypothalamus that LH secretion is regulated (152).

There was a high degree of variation in testosterone levels within treatment groups. However, this is consistent with other studies in which the measured serum testosterone levels ranged from 0.7 nmol/l to 158 nmol/l in post pubertal mice (153) (M. Bowden, personal communication). Variations in serum testosterone levels in mice may be attributed to the release of LH from the pituitary in pulses (154). As testosterone synthesis is dependent on LH, these fluctuations may be expected and data was therefore presented as a scatter plot of testosterone concentrations (Figure 15). There were three serum testosterone levels that were much higher than the other fifteen samples measured. Statistical analysis of the data set was done both with and without these three points which may have skewed the results. ANOVA tests of the data with and without the higher testosterone levels both showed no significant difference between treatment groups (p<0.05). The Kruskal-Wallis test was also used, as this test ranks the data and



Figure 15. Scatter plot of serum testosterone levels from eight week old LPB-CAT mice in the dose response study treated with vehicle only (control), 10, 20, 40 mg/kg/day.

uses the median of each group, rather than the mean and thus a valid result could be obtained and the inclusion of the three high testosterone levels would not be problematic to analysis. This test also found no statistical difference between treatment groups (p<0.05).

Compromised liver function is a possibility when agents with known hepatic effects are used. Impaired hepatic function or inflammation with an increase in liver enzymes may reduce the liver's ability to remove aromatized testosterone metabolites from the serum. These metabolites are weakly estrogenic and reduce testosterone levels by negative feedback on the pituitary. Although a wide range of testosterone levels was observed, the testosterone levels are within a normal range (*153*). The results from the testosterone assay are not conclusive regarding the effects of Aroclor 1254 on liver function and hormone metabolizing capacity; however, this does not negate the other notable findings in this set of studies.

3.5 Pathological Analysis of Histological Sections

3.5.1 Liver

Histological analysis of livers of mice from each treatment group in the dose response study were performed to confirm that the alteration in liver weight was not a result of severe toxicological changes that might affect liver function. The livers of Aroclor 1254 treated mice showed changes in the distribution of hepatocellular vacuolization. Control and 10 mg/kg/day treated mice showed no vacuolization of hepatocytes around the centrilobular veins, whereas 9% of the medium dose mice and 80% of the high dose mice livers had centrilobular vacuolization (Figure 16). Control mice had diffuse or no obvious regional distribution of vacuoles in 89% (8 of 9) of the cases examined. Low dose mice had 40%(2 of 5), medium dose mice had 9% (1 of 11),



Figure 16. Centrilobular vacuolization in the liver of an eight week old mouse treated with 40 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254. The hepatocytes surrounding the centrilobular veins (C) are highly vacuolated (arrows) compared to cells in other regions of the liver. This vacuolization is associated with increased intracytoplasmic glycogen accumulation. This histological finding was only present in mice dosed with 20 and 40 mg/kg/day. H & E staining. Bar= 10μ M.

Figure 17. Periportal vacuolization in the liver of an eight week old mouse treated with 20 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254. There is a high degree of vacuolization in the liver cells surrounding the periportal vein (P) relative to other areas of the liver (arrow). This type of vacuolization was observed in all treatment groups, and was most common in the liver of mice treated with 10 and 20 mg/kg/day. H & E. Bar= 10μ M.

Figure 18. Accumulation of lymphocytes and small macrophages in periportal spaces (arrow) in the liver of an eight week old mouse treated with 20 mg/kg/day. The lesions that were observed were mild, although they were more common and more severe in the mice treated with 20 and 40 mg/kg/day. H & E. Bar= 10μ M.

and high dose mice had no cases in which there was diffuse vacuole distribution. There was also vacuolization around the periportal areas (Figure 17). This was seen in 11% (1 of 9) of the control mice livers, 60% (3 of 5) in the low dose, 82% (9 of 11) in the medium dose, and 20% (1 of 5) in the high dose. There was also an increase of infiltration of lymphocytes and small macrophages in the periportal spaces of the livers of treated mice. This was observed in 33% (3 of 9) of control mice, 20% (1 of 5) of low dose mice, 72% (8 of 11) of medium dose mice, and 100% (5 of 5) of high dose mice (Figure 18). Although this type of change is often considered incidental in mice, the change was more common and more severe (based on pathologist's grading) in the medium and high dose groups which suggests an association with Aroclor 1254 treatment. This finding is consistent with that in the literature (*44*, *73*, *74*, *76-78*). The cellular changes were mild and were not considered clinically significant (causing disease) by the pathologist.

3.5.2 Prostate

Histologically, there was a change in the predominant structure present in the prostates of treated mice in the dose response study. There was an increase in the percentage of cases in which dilated acini was the predominant structure, as dose increased. Dilated acini which were considered acini that were filled with proteinaceous material, were lined with a single row of cuboidal epithelial cells with some intraluminal infolding. A single layer of myoepithelial cells surrounded these acini. Dilated acini (Figure 19) was the predominant structure in 44% (4 of 9) of control prostates, 60% (3 of 5) of low dose, 73% (8 of 11) of medium dose, and 80% (4 of 5) of high dose. In addition, there was a dose-related decrease in the percentage of cases in which non-



Figure 19. Dilated acini of the prostate of an eight week old mouse control group mouse. This was found to be the predominant structure in the mouse prostates in an Aroclor 1254 dose related manner. H & E. Bar $= 5\mu$ M.

Figure 20. Non-dilated acini of the prostate of an eight week old control group mouse. This was found to be the predominant structure in the mouse prostates in an inverse Aroclor 1254 dose related manner. H & E. Bar= 5μ M.

Figure 21. Infiltration of discrete aggregates of small lymphocytes (arrow) in the interstitial tissue of the prostate of an eight week old mouse treated with 40 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1254. These infiltrates were present in the prostates of treatment mice but were not detected in the prostates of control mice. H & E. Bar= μ M.

dilated acini was the predominant structure. Non-dilated acini (Figure 20) were smaller and contained less proteinaceous material than the dilated acini. They were lined by one to several rows of densely packed, low columnar to columnar, frequently disorganized, epithelial cells. There was a greater degree of infolding than in the dilated acini. One to three layers of myoepithelial cells surrounded the non-dilated acini. This structure was predominant in 56% (5 of 9) of controls, 40% (2 of 5) of low dose, 27% (3 of 11) of medium dose, and 0% (0 of 5) of high dose prostatic tissue examined.

Histological analysis of the prostates also showed intravascular multifocal lymphocytic infiltration in the prostatic stroma of mice treated with Aroclor 1254 (Figure 21), while no such infiltration was seen in the prostates of control mice. This infiltration consists of random and multifocal infiltration of the interstitial tissue by discrete aggregates of small lymphocytes with undistinguishable cytoplasm. These aggregates were often in the lumen of small vessels. There was no obvious change in periductular focal lymphocytic infiltration in the prostatic stroma of the different groups. This was characterized by the presence of well-differentiated lymphocytic aggregates with scarce but distinguishable cytoplasm in the myoepithelial layers of the prostatic ductules. None of the lymphocytic infiltrates were associated with any detectable histological alterations of the glandular component of the prostate. Despite the lack of structural changes, the cause of the presence of the infiltrates has yet to be demonstrated.

3.5.2.1 Comparison of Stromal Areas in Prostate Tissue

The dose related increase in dilated acini in combination with the dose related decrease in prostate weight suggested that this may indicate a loss of a specific structure type in the prostate due to Aroclor 1254 treatment. Therefore, the stromal and ductal

areas in the prostate tissue slides were measured using Adobe Photoshop 5.5. The number of pixels for each structure was counted in 3 random images of the stained prostate slide for each mouse. There was no correlation between the treatment, and the percent stromal area (Figure 22).

3.5.3 Testes

Testes of mice from the different dose groups were also examined and found to be histologically normal is all cases. The tissue consisted of numerous well-differentiated seminiferous tubules separated by the septula testis. The stroma contained a normal number of Leydig cells. Active spermatogenesis was found in all tubules, as characterized by the presence of numerous spermatogenic cells.



Figure 22. Percent ratio of stromal area to total area in prostate tissue from mice in the dose response study.

CHAPTER 4.

DISCUSSION

The presence of xenobiotic chemicals in the environment has raised concerns in the scientific community regarding the endocrine modulating effects of these compounds in wildlife and humans and the detrimental effects that arise in fertility, sexual development, and reproductive tract cancers (9). The ability of environmental contaminants to alter the development and function of hormone target organs such as the prostate has shown the importance of testing chemicals in the environment for their endocrine disrupting potential. The role of PCBs and PCB metabolites as estrogens has been previously documented (86). However, the effects of PCBs (and other environmental chemicals) on androgen mechanisms has not been thoroughly investigated and has not been pursued by many investigators in this field of study. Bioassays using reporter genes, ligand displacement, and an androgen regulated prostate specific transgene were used in this study to gain new information pertaining to the capacity of PCBs to influence steroid hormone action through the androgen axis *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

4.1 Luciferase Reporter Gene Assay

The ability of PCBs to alter DHT induced luciferase activity in the reporter gene system through the AR was tested at half maximal and saturation levels of DHT, as well as in the absence of DHT. This study showed that Aroclor 1254 can induce an activity that is similar to androgenic activity in prostate cells in culture in the absence of a natural AR ligand. In addition, in the presence of half-maximal DHT, Aroclor 1254, Aroclor

1242, Aroclor 1248, Aroclor 1260, PCB 31, and PCB 42 were antagonistic and reduced the activity of the androgen driven luciferase reporter gene.

When saturating levels of DHT were used in combination with the PCBs tested, similar trends were seen. All the Aroclor mixtures tested and PCB 42 showed a reduction in luciferase activity at high concentrations when 1 nM DHT was present. The trend of these curves tended to be less steep compared to experiments in which the transfected cells were exposed to 0.05 nM DHT. This may be because when cells are exposed to saturating levels of DHT there is more DHT for the PCB molecules to compete with. However, PCB 31 did not show any change in luciferase activity when saturating levels of DHT were added to the cell culture medium.

Similar experiments testing the effects of these PCB mixtures and congeners through the GR showed that one PCB, the individual congener 42 was able to induce transcription in the presence of half maximal DEX. PCB 42 did not interact with the GR to drive the reporter construct in the absence of DEX. This result may be due to altered cellular distribution of the steroid hormones. Changes in the import and export of steroid hormones such as glucocorticoids due to the presence of PCB 42 could cause the increase in reporter activity that is observed, in that an inhibition of steroid hormone export from the cell would increase cellular levels of these hormones. It is also possible that this congener is binding to serum binding proteins (SBPs) and causing an increase in the amount of DEX that is in the cell, as binding sites on the SBPs are occupied by PCB 42. This mechanism has been suggested for other endocrine disruptors influencing steroid hormone activity in the cell (15). Here the investigators found that δ hexachlorocylohexane, methoxychlor, p,p'-DDT, p,p'-DDE, and atrazine all reduced the

binding of ³H-5 α -DHT to the ABP of rat epididymal cytosol by a statistically significant level. In addition, δ and γ hexachlorocyclohexane, o',p'-DDT, pentachlorophenol, and nonylphenol all significantly reduced the binding of ³H-5 α -DHT to sex hormone binding globulin in human postpartum serum. By reducing the amount of steroid hormone bound to the binding proteins, changes in signal transduction can occur due to the increase in hormone that is free to enter the cell. Finally, PCB 42 may inhibit the cytochrome P450 enzymes needed to metabolize DEX, thereby resulting in an increase in DEX in the cell and higher levels of reporter protein activity, as has been seen with some P450 enzymes responsible for steroid hormone metabolism (*155, 156*). PCB 42 was the only compound in this study that induced transcription through the GR. This suggests that the other PCB compounds have activity *in vitro* that is specific to the AR in comparison to GR.

4.2 Ligand Displacement Assay

All the Aroclor mixtures tested, as well as PCB 42, demonstrated an ability to reduce ³H-DHT bound to the AR when the amount of labeled ligand bound to the FLAG-tagged AR from a stably transfected HeLa cell line was measured. However, PCB 31 did not alter ³H-DHT-AR binding. This finding, in combination with the lack of luciferase reporter gene activity in the presence of saturating levels of DHT suggests that PCB 31 does not have the same abilities as the other PCBs tested to act via the AR. It is also possible that this compound does have weak antiandrogenic properties and that the binding capacity was not detected in the test system used in this study.

The ligand displacement assay results indicate that these PCBs can reduce natural ligand binding. The mechanisms that produce such changes are not clear. It is possible that PCBs bind directly to the AR and prevent the natural ligand from binding. Some hydroxylated PCB metabolites have been shown to bind to ARs in the kelp bass and

atlantic croaker causing 50% displacement of ³H-testosterone (157). Alternatively, PCBs may block DHT import into the cell or cause an increase of the rate that DHT is exported from the cell.

There are certain limitations to working with complex industrial mixtures such as Aroclors, in that it is not clear which components are responsible for the results seen. The induction of transcription as well as the prevention of AR ligand binding may be due to action of certain congeners on their own, or a combined effect of many components of the Aroclor mixtures. It is also possible that the PCBs tested in both the *in vitro* experiments were metabolized by the cells in culture. PCB metabolites, particularly hydroxylated PCBs may be responsible for some of the changes in luciferase reporter induction, as well as ³H-DHT association with AR.

4.3 CAT Assay

The single dose level study of CAT enzyme activity in the prostate showed a significant decrease in activity at 8 weeks of age. This is the first time that PCBs have been shown to be antiandrogenic in a sensitive animal model system using an androgen regulated reporter gene.

While there was a decrease in mean CAT activity in the prostates of the 4 week old mice, this was not significantly different than the control group.

The dose response study showed a non significant dose related decrease in CAT activity from 10 to 40 mg/kg/day. In this study, the control group CAT activity was significantly lower than the treatment groups. The source of this reduction may be in tissue preparation. Alternatively, the vehicle used in this study, canola oil, may contribute to the decrease in CAT activity. The canola oil for the dose response group was obtained from a different source than that used for the single dose level group.

Although no effects were seen in the other parameters measured, it is possible that contaminating components of the oil caused a decrease in CAT activity in the dose response group. Canola oil is similar to vehicles used in studies of organochlorine toxicity and reproductive effects (44, 101, 114, 133) and is a normal dietary component. The decrease in CAT activity is not observed in the groups treated with canola oil containing Aroclor 1254 and significant effects on CAT activity and reproductive function were not observed in other studies using canola oil in our laboratory. Vehicle free controls may have added additional data to this study, however, this control was not considered as part of the initial experimental design. In addition, the levels of CAT activity seen in the control group of the dose response study is similar to the values reported by other investigators performing a similar study of mice treated with an identical protocol using a different source of canola oil (Dr. C. Butler, unpublished results). The CAT activity levels from the 8 week mice in the single dose level study were approximately 2 fold higher than in the dose response study. This is consistent with variability reported using this model in our laboratory, and in the literature (143). This suggests that extreme precautions are required in tissue preparation and analysis of CAT enzyme activity.

4.4 Organ Weights and Histopathology

4.4.1 Liver

The dose related increase in liver weight in mice exposed until 8 weeks of age to 20 and 40 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 is similar to liver effects reported in other studies (44, 73-78). Histological changes were also observed in the livers of mice treated with higher doses. These dose related alterations, such as increased vacuolization due to glycogen

accumulation (158) and lymphocytic infiltrates in perportal spaces, are considered pathologically mild and are not associated with organ dysfunction.

The serum testosterone levels are within a normal range for all dose levels. Therefore, although mild changes were observed in the liver, the results do not suggest that liver function, such as the ability to metabolize testosterone, is significantly compromised by Aroclor 1254 treatment in this study.

Studies of changes in the activity of CYP enzymes involved in steroid hormone metabolism due to PCB exposure has been shown by other investigators (159-162). One of these studies found a significant decrease in CYP 2c and in serum testosterone levels with exposure to 3,4,5,3',4',5'-hexachlorobiphenyl (161). However there was not a causal relationship between these two physiological changes (162), and alteration in testicular androgenesis has been suggested (160, 162).

4.4.2 Prostate

A dose related decrease in prostate weight was observed in the dose response group. These findings are consistent with other studies of rodents treated with PCBs (114). This trend may be due to apoptosis, as is seen after castration, in which the lack of androgens produces rapid involution and apoptosis in the prostate. Another possibility is an alteration in prostate growth throughout development due to the influence of PCBs.

The histological findings in the prostate showed that dilated acini were the predominant structure in the ventral prostates in a dose related manner. Similar results were found in a previous study, in which male rats treated with 8, 32, and 64 mg/kg of Aroclor 1254 during lactation developed fewer acini, less folding of the mucosa, and flattened epithelial cells in the acini of the ventral prostate (*114*). These observations

were more pronounced in the rats exposed to the highest dose of Aroclor 1254. The observation of fewer acini may be due to the dilation of the acini and the presence of prostatic fluid within. A lesser degree of infolding of the mucosa would also be consistent with the dilation of the acini, which was observed by the pathologist in this study. It is not clear if the presence of flattened rather than cuboidal epithelial cells is an indication of a group of cells that are less active or simply flattened due to the pressure of secretions that are filling the acini. Due to the function of this structure, the latter is a valid possibility.

Lymphocytic infiltrates in the prostatic stroma of treated mice in a dose related manner was considered an abnormal histological finding. The presence of these cells correlates with a decrease in prostate weight and have been found in rapidly involuting prostate tumour transplants of castrated rats (*163*) which are undergoing apoptosis and supports apoptosis as a mechanism of prostate weight reduction. Other scenarios in which such cells are found include inflammation, infection and wound healing. These events are highly unlikely to occur in the prostates of the treated mice in this study which show no other evidence of such occurrences. However, the rate of apoptosis in the prostates of the mice in this study is below a level detectable by staining *in situ*, and thus the possibility of an alteration in some aspects of prostate development throughout mouse development remains a strong possibility.

The reduction in prostate weight with higher doses of Aroclor 1254 does not imply a clear impact on prostate function in this study. An analysis of prostatic fluid composition and ejaculated sperm morphology and motility may indicate changes in prostate function, although these tests were not included in this work. However, the

possibility still remains that Aroclor 1254 has the ability to alter the import and export of steroid hormones in prostate cells. Changes in the levels of steroid hormones such as testosterone and DHT would alter prostate cell signalling and impact organ growth. The predominance of dilated acini in the ventral prostates in a dose related manner is a relevant finding, but does not indicate functional effects. Assessment of changes in prostatic fluid proteins and proteinases were beyond the scope of this project, but could provide valuable information regarding prostate functional alterations due to PCB exposure.

Although the prostates of the 20 and 40 mg/kg/day dosed mice maintain the structures necessary for prostate function, these organs are lower in weight and show the presence of abnormal cell types. These findings may hold valuable implications for wildlife and human reproductive health and species fertility.

4.5 Future Directions

Further studies on PCB metabolism in the cell lines used would provide information regarding the action of the PCBs tested in this study and give more specifics about chemicals which have the capacity to interact with the AR. A greater understanding of the effects of CYP changes on androgen levels and the impact seen *in vitro* and *in vivo* may clarify some of the mechanisms of PCB action.

A congener-specific analysis of the mixtures tested would provide information regarding AR ligand binding characteristics and capabilities of individual components of these complex mixtures. Future *in vitro* studies examining the action of a broader spectrum of congeners in combination with ligand displacement assays would narrow the focus of the active congeners *in vitro*, and may help uncover the mechanisms of PCB alteration of hormone action in cellular systems. Incorporating experimental anaylses of

mechanisms involved in the import and export of steroid hormones and PCB congeners into the sensitive *in vitro* and *in vivo* assays that have already been established may help explain the changes in cellular steroid hormone levels in culture. These studies may also offer further information regarding pathways that lead to changes in hormone regulated organs such as the prostate.

The evidence presented here demonstrates the ability of PCBs to influence androgen regulated processes *in vitro* at the molecular level in cell culture systems as well as *in vivo* in a mammalian androgen regulated transgene in the reproductive organ system. These results warrant further investigation of how these ubiquitous organochlorines impact on other androgen influenced systems in the body. For example, in addition to the prostate, the seminal vesicles are androgen regulated and therefore likely to be sensitive to compounds that alter androgen action. During development, androgens affect Wolffian duct development during embryogenesis and stimulate and maintain spermatogenesis. The influences of androgens are also required for the functional differentiation of the hypothalamus and erythropoeisis stimulation. Finally, androgens exert anabolic growth effects on skeletal muscle development and on bones by causing the epiphyses to ossify in long bones, which inhibits linear growth. An understanding of the impact of PCB mixtures and individual congeners on androgen regulated aspects of human and animal development and function will direct us towards improving and protecting our health and reproductive fitness.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Cooper R, Kavlock R. Endocrine disruptors and reproductive development: a weight-of-evidence overview. Journal of Endocrinology 152:159-166(1997).
- 2. Aguilar A, Borrell A. Abnormally high polychlorinated biphenyl levels in striped dolphins (Stenella coeruleoalba) affected by the 1990-1992 Mediterranean epizootic. The Science of The Total Environment 154:237-247(1994).
- 3. Aulerich R, Ringer R, Iwamoto S. Reproductive failure and mortality in mink fed on Great Lakes fish. Journal of Reproduction and Fertility Supplement 19:365-376(1973).
- 4. Guillette LJ, Pickford D, Crain D, Rooney A, Percival H. Reduction in penis size and plasma testosterone concentrations in juvenile alligators living in a contaminated environment. General and Comparative Endocrinology 101:32-42(1996).
- 5. Lahvis G, Wells R, Kuehl D, Stewart J, Rhinehart H, Via C. Decreased lymphocyte responses in free-ranging bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus) are associated with increased concentrations of PCBs and DDT in peripheral blood. Environmental Health Perspectives 103:67-72(1995).
- 6. Mason C, Ford T, Last N. Organochlorine residues in British otters. Bulletin of Environmental Contaminant Toxicology 36:656-661(1986).
- 7. Colborn T, Dumanoski D, Myers J. Our Stolen Future. New York:Penguin Books, 1996.
- 8. Carlsen E, Giwercman A, Keiding N, Skakkebaek N. Evidence for decreasing quality of semen during past 50 years. British Medical Journal 305:609-613(1992).
- 9. Sikka S, Naz R. Endocrine disruptors and male infertility. In: Endocrine disruptors: effects on male and female reproductive systems (Naz R, ed). Boca Raton, FL:CRC Press LCC, 1999.
- 10. Colborn T, vom Saal F, Soto A. Developmental effects of endocrine disrupting chemicals in wildlife and humans. Environmental Health Perspectives 101:378-384(1993).
- 11. Sharpe R. Reproductive biology. Another DDT connection. Nature 375:538-539(1995).

- 12. Baulieu E-E, Kelly P, eds. Hormones: from molecules to disease. Chapter 3. Paris, France:Hermann publishers in arts and science, 1990.
- 13. Stryer L. Biochemistry, Part IV. New York, NY:W.H. Freeman and Company, 1988.
- 14. Hirsh K, Weaver D, Black L, Falcone J, MacLusky N. Inhibition of central nervous system aromatase activity: a mechanism for fenarimol-induced infertility in the male rat. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 91:235-245(1987).
- 15. Danzo B. Environmental xenobiotics may disrupt normal endocrine function by interfering with the binding of physiological ligands to steroid receptors and binding proteins. Environmental Health Perspectives 105:294-301(1997).
- 16. Waller C, Juma B, Gray LJ, Kelce W. Three-dimensional quatitative structure-activity relationships for androgen receptor ligands. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 137:219-227(1996).
- 17. White R, Jobling S, Hoare S, Sumpter J, Parker M. Environmentally persistent alkylphenolic compounds are estrogenic. Endocrinology 135:175-182(1994).
- 18. Kelce W, Monosson E, Gamesik M, Laws S, Gray LJ. Environmental hormone disruptors: evidence that vinclozolin developmental toxicity is mediated by antiandrogenic metabolites. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 126:276-285(1994).
- 19. Kelce W, Stone C, Laws C, Gray LJ, Kemppainen J, Wilson E. Persistent DDT metabolite p,p'-DDE is a potent androgen receptor antagonist. Nature 75:581-585(1995).
- 20. Mueller G, Kim U. Displacement of estradiol from estrogen receptors by simple alkylphenols. Endocrinology 102:1429-1435(1978).
- 21. Herbst A, Scully R. Adenocarcinoma of the vagina in adolescence. A report of 7 cases including 6 clear-cell carcinomas (so-called mesonephromas). Cancer 25:745-757(1970).
- 22. Jensen T, Toppari J, Keiding N, Skakkebaek N. Do environmental estrogens contribute to the decline in male reproductive health? Clincal Chemistry 41:1896-1901(1995).
- 23. Mittendorf R. Teratogen update: carcinogenesis and teratogenesis associated with exposure to diethylstilbesterol (DES) in utero. Teratology 51:435-445(1995).

- 24. Gupta C. Reproductive malformation of the male offspring following maternal exposure to estrogenic chemicals. Proceedings of the Society of Experimental Biology and Medicine 224:61-68(2000).
- 25. vom Saal F, Timms B, Montano M, Palanza P, Thayer K, Nagel S, Dhar M, Ganjam V, Parmigiani S, Welshons V. Prostate enlargement in mice due to fetal exposure to low doses of estradiol or diethylstilbesterol and opposite effects at high doses. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science 94:2056-2061(1997).
- 26. Sharpe R, Fisher J, Millar M, Jobling S, Sumpter J. Gestational and lactational exposure of rats to xenoestrogens results in reduced testicular size and sperm production. Environmental Health Perspectives 103:1136-1143(1995).
- 27. Kalland T, Strand O, Forsberg J. Long-term effects of neonatal estrogen treatment on mitogen responsiveness of mouse spleen lymphocytes. Journal of the National Cancer Institute 63:413-421(1979).
- 28. Kalland T. Exposure of neonatal female mice to diethylstilbesterol persistently impairs NK activity through reduction of effector cells at the bone marrow level. Immunopharmacology 7:127-134(1984).
- 29. Kavlock R, Daston G, DeRosa C, Fenner-Crisp P, Gray LJ, Kaattari S, Lucier G, Luster M, Mac M, Maczka C, Miller R, Moore J, Rolland R, Scott G, Sheehan D, Sinks T, Tilson H. Research needs for the risk assessment of health and environmental effects of endocrine disruptors: a report of the U.S. EPA-sponsored workshop. Environmental Health Perspectives 104:715-740(1996).
- EDSTAC. Endocrine Disruptors Screening and Testing Advisory Committee Final Report. Washington, DC: United States Environmental Protection Agency, 1998.
- 31. vom Saal F, Nagel S, Palanza P, Boechler M, Parmigiani S, Welshons W. Estrogenic pesticides: binding relative to estradiol in MCF-7 cells and effects of exposure during fetal life on subsequent territorial behaviour in male mice. Toxicology Letters 77:343-350(1995).
- 32. Gray LJ, Ostby J, Monosson E, Kelce W. Environmental antiandrogens: low doses of the fungicide vinclozolin alter sexual differentiation of the male rat. Toxicology and Industrial Health 15:48-64(1999).
- 33. Gray LJ, Ostby J, Kelce W. Developmental effects of an environmental antiandrogen: the fungicide vinclozolin alters sex differentiation of the male rat. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 129:46-52(1994).

- 34. Grant D. Effect of hexachlorobenzene on reproduction in the rat. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 5:207-216(1977).
- 35. Foster W. Alterations in circulating ovarian steroids in hexachlorobenzeneexposed monkeys. Reproductive Toxicology 9:541-548(1995).
- 36. Foster W. Hexachlorobenzene (HCB) suppresses circulating progesterone concentrations during the luteal phase in the cynomolgus monkey. Journal of Applied Toxicology 12:13-17(1992).
- 37. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 38. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 4.1. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 39. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 4.3. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 40. AMAP. AMAP Assessment Report: Arctic Pollution Issues. Oslo: Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Programme, 1998.
- 41. Crosby D. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. New York:Oxford University Press, 1998.
- 42. Evans M, Noguchi G, Rice C. The biomagnification of polychlorinated biphenyls, toxaphene, and DDT compounds in a Lake Michigan offshore food web. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 20:87-93(1991).
- 43. Gunderson E. FDA total diet study, April 1982-1984: Dietary intake of pesticides, selected elements and other chemicals. Journal of the Association of Official Analytical Chemistry 71:1200-1209(1988).
- 44. Gray LJ, Ostby J, Marshall R, Andrews J. Reproductive and thyroid effects of low-level polychlorinated biphenyl (Aroclor 1254) exposure. Fundamental and Applied Toxicology 20:288-294(1993).
- 45. Emmett E, Maroni M, Jefferys J, Schmith J, Levin B, Alvares A. Studies of transformer repair workers exposed to PCBs: II. Results of clinical laboratory investigations. American Journal of Industrial Medicine 14:47-62(1988).
- 46. Yakushiji T, Watanabe I, Kuwabara K, Yoshida S, Koyama K, Hara I, Kunita N. Long-term studies of the excretion of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) through

the mother's milk of an occupationally exposed worker. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 7:493-504(1978).

- 47. Cordle F, Locke R, Springer J. Risk assessment in a federal regulatory agency: an assessment of risk associated with the human consumption of some species of fish contaminated with polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Environmental Health Perspectives 45:171-182(1982).
- 48. Jacobson J, Fein G, Jacobson S, Schwartz P, Dowler J. The transfer of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybrominated biphenyls (PBBs) across the human placenta and into maternal milk. American Journal of Public Health 74:378-379(1984).
- 49. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 5.5. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 50. Kashimoto T, Miyata T, Fukushima S, Kunita N, Ohi G, Tung T. PCBs, PCQs and PCDFs in blood of Yusho and Yu-Cheng patients. Environmental Health Perspectives 59:73-78(1985).
- 51. Yamishita F, Hayashi M. Fetal PCB syndrome: clinical features, intrauterine growth retardation and possible alteration in calcium metabolism. Environmental Health Perspectives 59:41-45(1985).
- 52. Dewailly E, Ayotte P, Bruneau S, Laliberte C, Muir D, Norstrom R. Inuit exposure to organochlorines through the aquatic food chain in Arctic Quebec. Environmental Health Perspectives 101:618-620(1993).
- 53. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 5.7. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 54. Kodavanti P, Ward T, Derr-Yellin E, Mundy W, Casey A, Bush B, Tilson H. Congener-specific distribution of polychlorinated biphenyls in brain regions, blood, liver, and fat of adult rats following repeated exposure to Aroclor 1254. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 153:199-210(1998).
- 55. Kimbrough R, Linder R. Induction of adenofibrosis and hepatomas in the liver of Balb/cJ mice by polychlorinated biphenyls (Aroclor 1254). Journal of the National Cancer Institute 53:547-552(1974).
- 56. Street J, Sharma R. Alteration of induced cellular and humoral immune responses by pesticides and chemicals of environmental concern: quatitative studies of immunosuppression by DDT, Aroclor 1254, carbaryl, carbofuran, and methylparathion. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 32:587-602(1975).

- 57. Giesy J, Kannan K. Dioxin-like and non-dioxin-like effects of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs): implications for risk assessment. Critical Reviews in Toxicology 28:511-569(1998).
- 58. Bruckner J, Khanna K, Cornish H. Biological responses of the rat to polychlorinated biphenyls. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 24:434-448(1973).
- 59. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 2.2. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 60. Bertazzi P, Riboldi L, Pesatori A, Radice L, Zocchetti C. Cancer mortality of capacitor manufacturing workers. American Journal of Industrial Medicine 11:165-176(1987).
- 61. Barsotti D, Marlar R, Allen R. Reproductive dysfunction in rhesus monkeys exposed to low levels of polychlorinated biphenyls (Aroclor 1248). Food and Cosmetics Toxicology 14:99-103(1976).
- 62. Becker G, McNulty W, Bell M. Polychlorinated biphenyls-induced morphologic changes in the gastric mucosa of the rhesus monkey. 40:373(1979).
- 63. Fischbein A, Thornton J, Wolff M, Bernstein J, Selifoff I. Dermatological findings in capacitor manufacturing workers exposed to dielectric fluids containing polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Archives of Environmental Health 37:69-74(1982).
- 64. Maroni M, Colombi A, Arbosti G, Cantoni S, Foa V. Occupational exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls in electrical workers. II. Health effects. British Journal of Industrial Medicine 38:55-60(1981).
- 65. Thomas P, Hinsdill R. Effect of polychlorinated biphenyls on the immune responses of rhesus monkeys and mice. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 44:41-51(1978).
- 66. Loose L, Silkworth J, Pittman K, Benitz K, Mueller W. Impaired host resistance to endotoxin and malaria in polychlorinated biphenyl- and hexachlorobenzene-treated mice. Infection and Immunity 20:30-35(1978).
- 67. Loose L, Pittman K, Benitz K, Silkworth J, Mueller W, Coulston F. Environmental chemical-induced immune dysfunction. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 2:173-198(1978).

- Truelove J, Grant D, Mes J, Tryphonas H, Tryphonas L, Zawidzka Z.
 Polychlorinated biphenyl toxicity in the pregnant cynomolgus monkey: A pilot study. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 11:583-588(1982).
- 69. Tryphonas H, Hayward S, O'Grady L, Loo J, Arnold D, Bryce F, Zawidzka Z. Immunotoxicity studies of PCB (Aroclor 1254) in the adult rhesus (Macaca mulatta) monkey--preliminary report. International Journal of Immunopharmacology 11:199-206(1989).
- 70. Schantz S, Sweeney A, Gardiner J, Humphrey H, McCaffrey R, Gasior D, Srikanth K, Budd M. Neuropsychological assessment of an aging population of Great Lakes fisheaters. Toxciology and Industrial Health 12:403-417(1996).
- 71. Rice D, Hayward S. Effects of postnatal exposure to a PCB mixture in monkeys on multiple fixed interval-fixed ratio performance. Neurotoxicology and Teratology 19:429-434(1997).
- 72. Jacobson J, Jacobson S. Intellectual impairment in children exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls in utero. New England Journal of Medicine 335:783-789(1996).
- 73. Allen J, Abrahamson L. Morphological and biochemical changes in the liver of rats fed polychlorinated biphenyls. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 1:265-280(1973).
- 74. Andrews J. Polychlorinated biphenyl (Aroclor 1254) induced changes in femur morphometry calcium metabolism and nephrotoxicity. Toxicology 57:83-96(1989).
- 75. Chu I, Villeneuve D, Yagminas A, Lecavalier P, Poon R, Hakansson H, Ahlborg U, Valli V, Kennedy S, Bergman A, Seegal R, Feeley M. Toxicity of 2,4,4'- trichlorobiphenyl in rats following 90-day dietary exposure. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health 49:301-318(1996).
- 76. Hansen L, Li M, Saeed A, Bush B. Environmental polychlorinated biphenyls: acute toxicity of landfill soil extract to female prepubertal rats. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 29:334-43(1995).
- 77. Kato N, Tani T, Yoshida A. Effect of dietary quality of protein on liver microsomal mixed function oxidase system, plasma cholesterol and urinary ascorbic acid in rats fed PCB. Journal of Nutrition 111:123-33(1981).
- 78. Kato N, Mochizuki S, Kawai K, Yoshida A. Effect of dietary level of sulfurcontaining amino acids on liver drug-metabolizing enzymes, serum cholesterol and urinary ascorbic acid in rats fed PCB. Journal of Nutrition 112:848-54(1982).

- 79. Otto D, Moon T. Phase I and II enzymes and antioxidant responses in different tissues of brown bullheads from relatively polluted and non-polluted systems. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 31:141-147(1996).
- 80. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 2.3. Atlanta, Ga: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 81. Johansson M, Nilsson S, Lund B-O. Interactions between methylsulfonyl PCBs and the glucocorticoid receptor. Environmental Health Perspectives 106:769-772(1998).
- 82. Kramer V, Klasson-Wehler E, Bergman A, Giesy J. Hydroxylated PCB metabolites are antiestrogenic in a stably transfected human breast adenocarcinoma (MCF7) cell line. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 144:363-376(1997).
- 83. McKinney J, Fannin R, Jordan S, Chae K, Rickenbacher U, Pedersen L. Polychlorinated biphenyls and related compound interactions with specific binding sites for thyroxine in rat liver nuclear extracts. Journal of Medicinal Chemistry 30:79-86(1987).
- 84. Matthews J, Zacharwski T. Differential binding affinities of PCBs, HO-PCBs, and aroclors with recombinant human, rainbow trout (Onchorhynkiss mykiss), and green anole (Anolis carolinensis) estrogen receptors, using a semi-high throughput competitive binding assay. Toxicological Sciences 53:326-339(2000).
- Arcaro K, Yi L, Seegal R, Vakharia D, Yang Y, Spink D, Brosch K, Gierthy J. 2,2',6,6'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl is estrogenic in vitro and in vivo. Journal of Cell Biochemistry 72:94-102(1999).
- 86. Soto A, Sonnenschein C, Chung K, Fernandez M, Olea N, Olea Serrano F. The E-SCREEN assay as a tool to identify estrogens: an update on estrogenic environmental pollutants. Environmental Health Perspectives 103:113-122(1995).
- Koga N, Kikuichi N, Kanamaru T, Kuroki H, Matsusue K, Ishida C, Ariyoshi N, Oguri K, Yoshimura H. Metabolism of 2,3',4',5-tetrachlorobiphenyl by cytochrome P450 from rats, guinea pigs and hamsters. Chemosphere 37:1895-1904(1998).
- Parkinson A, Safe S, Robertson L. Immunochemical quantitation of cytochrome P450 isozymes and epoxide hydrolase in liver microsomes from polychlorinated or polybrominated biphenyl-treated rats. Journal of Biological Chemistry 258:5967-5976(1983).

- 89. Brouwer A, Longnecker M, Birnbaum L, Cogliano J, Kostyniak P, Moore J, Schantz S, Winneke G. Characterization of potential endocrine-related health effects at low-dose levels of exposure to PCBs. Environmental Health Perspectives 107:639-649(1999).
- 90. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 3.1. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 91. Moore M, Mustain M, Daniel K, Chen I, Safe S, Zacharewski T, Gillesby B, Joyeuxz A, Balaguer P. Antiestrogenic activity of hydroxylated polychlorinated biphenyl congeners identified in human serum. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 142:160-168(1997).
- 92. Crews D, Bergeron J, McLachlan J. The role of estrogen in turtle sex determination and the effect of PCBs. Environmental Health Perspectives 103:73-77(1995).
- 93. Aronson K, Miller A, Woolcott C, Sterns E, McCready D, Lickley L, Fish E, Hiraki G, Holloway C, Ross T, Hanna W, SenGupta S, Weber J. Breast adipose tissue concentrations of polychlorinated biphenyls and other organochlorines and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention 9:55-63(2000).
- 94. Oakley G, Devanaboyina U, Robertson L, Gupta R. Oxidative DNA damage induced by activation of polychloriated biphenyls (PCBs): implications for PCB-induced oxidative stress in breast cancer. Chemical Research in Toxicology 9:1285-1292(1996).
- 95. Blackwood A, Wolff M, Rundle A, Estabrook A, Schnabel F, Mooney L, Rivera M, Channing K, Perera F. Organochlorine compounds (DDE and PCBs) in plasma and breast cyst fluid of women with benign breast disease. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention 7:579-583(1998).
- 96. Dorgan J, Brock J, Rothman N, Needham L, Miller R, Stephenson HJ, Schussler N, Taylor P. Serum organochlorine pesticides and PCBs and breast cancer risk: results from a prospective analysis (USA). Cancer Causes and Control 10:1-11(1999).
- 97. Helzlsouer K, Alberg A, Huang H, Hoffman S, Strickland P, Brock J, Burse V, Needham L, Bell D, Lavigne J, Yager J, Comstock G. Serum concentrations of organochlorine compounds and the subsequent development of breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention 8:525-532(1999).

98. Zheng T, Holford T, Mayne S, Tessari J, Ward B, Carter D, Owens P, Boyle P, Dubrow R, Archibeque-Engle S, Dawood O, Zahm S. Risk of female breast

cancer associated with serum polychlorinated biphenyls and 1,1-dichloro-2,2'bis(p-chlorophenyl)ethylene. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention 9:167-174(2000).

- 99. Morse D, Groen D, Veerman M, van Amerongen C, Koeter H, Smits van Prooije A, Visser T, Koeman J, Brouwer A. Interference of polychlorinated biphenyls in hepatic and brain thyroid metabolism in fetal and neonatal rats. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 122:27-33(1993).
- 100. Byrne J, Carbone J, Hanson E. Hypothyroidism and abnormalities in the kinetics of thyroid hormone metabolism in rats treated chronically with polychlorinated biphenyl and polybrominated biphenyl. Endocrinology 121:520-527(1987).
- 101. Cooke P, Zhao Y, Hansen L. Neonatal polychlorinated biphenyl treatment increases adult testis size and sperm production in the rat. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 136:112-117(1996).
- 102. Collins WJ, Capen C. Fine structural lesions and hormonal alterations in thyroid glands of perinatal rats exposed in utero and by the milk to polychlorinated biphenyls. American Journal of Pathology 99:125-142(1980).
- 103. Collins WJ, Capen C, Kasza L, Carter C, RE D. Effect of polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) on the thyroid gland of rats. Ultrastructural and biochemical investigations. Americal Journal of Pathology 89:119-136(1977).
- 104. Byrne J, Carbone J, Pepe M. Suppression of serum adrenal cortex hormones by chronic low-dose polychlorinated biphenyl or polybromobiphenyl treatments. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 17:47-53(1988).
- 105. Sanders O, Zepp R, Kirkpatrick R. Effect of PCB ingestion on sleeping times, organ weights, food consumption, serum corticosterone and survival of albino mice. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 12:394-399(1974).
- 106. Loo J, Tryphonas H, Jordan N, etal. Effects of Aroclor 1254 on hydrocortisone levels in adult rhesus monkeys (Macaca mulatta). Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 43:667-669(1989).
- 107. Soontornchat S, Li M, Cooke P, Hansen L. Toxicokinetic and toxicodynamic influences on endocrine disruption by polychlorinated biphenyls. Environmental Health Perspectives 102:568-571(1994).
- 108. Kholkute S, Rodriguez J, Dukelow W. Reproductive toxicity of Aroclor-1254: effects on oocyte, spermatozoa, in vitro fertilization, and embryo development in the mouse. Reproductive Toxicology 8:487-493(1994).

- 109. Truelove J, Tanner J, Langlois I, Stapley R, Arnold D, Mes J. Effect of polychlorinated biphenyls on several endocrine reproductive parameters in the female rhesus monkey. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 19:939-943(1990).
- 110. Haake-McMillan J, Safe S. Neonatal exposure to Aroclor 1254: effects on adult hepatic testosterone hydroxylase activities. Xenobiotica 21:481-489(1991).
- 111. Sager D, Girard D. Long-term effects on reproductive parameters in female rats after translactational exposure to PCBs. Environmental Research 66:52-76(1994).
- 112. Mendola P, Buck G, Sever L, Zielezny M, Vena J. Consumption of PCBcontaminated freshwater fish adn shortened menstrual cycle length. Americal Journal of Epidemiology 146:955-960(1997).
- 113. Gerhard I, Daniel V, Link S, Monga B, Runnebaum B. Chlorinated hydrocarbons in women with repeated miscarriages. Environmental Health Perspectives 106:675-81(1998).
- 114. Sager D. Effect of postnatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls on adult male reproductive function. Environmental Research 31:76-94(1983).
- 115. Hany J, Lilienthal H, Sarasin A, Roth-Harer A, Fastabend A, Dunemann L, Lichtensteiger W, Winneke G. Developmental exposure of rats to a reconstituted PCB mixture or Aroclor 1254: effects on organ weights, aromatase activity, sex hormone levels, and sweet preference behavior. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 158:231-243(1999).
- 116. Williams-Ashman H. Transglutaminases and the clotting of mammalian seminal fluids. Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry 58:51-61(1984).
- 117. Cunha G, Donjacour A, Cooke P, Mee S, Bigsby R, Higgins S, Sugimura Y. The endocrinology and developmental biology of the prostate. Endocrine Reviews 8:338-362(1987).
- 118. Chang C, Kokontis J, Liao S. Structural analysis of complementary DNA and amino acid sequences of human and rat androgen receptors. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science 85:7211-7215(1988).
- 119. Jenster G, van der Korput H, van Vroonhoven C, van der Kwast T, Trapman J, Brinkmann A. Domains of the human androgen receptor involved in steroid binding, transcriptional activation, and subcellular localization. Molecular Endocrinology 5:1396-1404(1991).
- 120. Kyprianou N, Isaacs J. Activation of programmed cell death in the rat ventral prostate after castration. Endocrinology 122:552-562(1988).

- 121. Huggins C. Endocrine-induced regression of cancers. Science 156:1050-1054(1967).
- 122. NCIC. Canadian Cancer Statistics. Toronto: National Cancer Institute of Canada, 1999.
- 123. Nomura A, Kolonel L. Prostate cancer: a current perspective. American Journal of Epidemiology 13:200-227(1991).
- 124. Whittemore A, Wu A, Kolonel L, John E, Gallagher R, Howe G, West D, Teh C, Stamey T. Family history and prostate cancer risk in black, white, and Asian men in the United States and Canada. American Journal of Epidemiology 141:732-740(1995).
- 125. Smith J, Freije D, Carpten D, Gronberg H, Xu J, Isaacs S, Brownstein M, Bova G, Guo H, Bujnovsky P, Nusskern D, Damber J, Bergh A, Emanuelsson M, Kallioniemi O, Walker-Daniels J, Bailey-Wilson J, Beaty T, Meyers D, Walsh P, Collins F, Trent J, Isaacs W. Major susceptibility locus for prostate cancer on chromosome 1 suggested by a genome wide search. Science 274:1371-1374(1996).
- 126. Ingles S, Ross R, Yu M, Irvine R, LaPera G, Haile R, Coetzee G. Association of prostate cancer risk with genetic polymorphsims in vitamin D receptor and androgen receptor. Journal of the National Cancer Institute 89:166-170(1997).
- 127. Monroe K, Yu M, Kolonel L, Coetzee G, Wilkens L, Ross R, Henderson B. Evidence of an X-linked or recessive genetic component to prostate cancer risk. Nature Medicine 1:827-829(1995).
- 128. Ekman P, Gronberg H, Matsuyama H, Kivineva M, Bergerheim U, Li C. Links between genetic and environmental factors and prostate cancer risk. The Prostate 39:262-268(1999).
- 129. Morrison H, Savitz D, Semenciw R, Hulka B, Mao Y, Morison D, Wigle D. Farming and prostate cancer mortality. American Journal of Epidemiology 137:270-280(1993).
- 130. Crisp T, Clegg E, Cooper R, Wood W, Anderson D, Baetcke K, Hoffmann J, Morrow M, Rodier D, Schaeffer J, Touart L, Zeeman M, Patel Y. Environmental endocrine disruption: an effects assessment and analysis. Environmental Health Perspectives 106:11-56(1998).
- 131. Prins G, Birch L. The developmental pattern of androgen receptor expression in rat prostate lobes is altered after neonatal exposure to estrogen. Endocrinology 136:1303-1014(1995).

- 132. Welshons W, Nagel S, Thayer K, Judy B, vom Saal F. Low-dose bioactivity of xenoestrogens in animals: fetal exposure to low doses of methoxychlor and other xenoestrogens increases adult prostate size in mice. Toxicology and Industrial Health 15:12-25(1999).
- 133. Sager D, Shih-Schroeder W, Girard D. Effect of postnatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) on fertility in male rats. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 38:946-953(1987).
- 134. Snoek R, Bruchovsky N, Kasper S, Matusik R, Gleave M, Sato N, Mawji N, Rennie P. Differential transactivation by the androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells. The Prostate 36:256-263(1998).
- 135. Miesfield R, Rusconi S, Godowski P, Maler B, Okret S, Wiksrom A, Gustafsson J, Yamamoto K. Genetic complementation of a glucocorticoid receptor deficiency by expression of cloned receptor cDNA. Cell 46:389-399(1986).
- 136. Rennie P, Bruchovsky N, Leco K, Sheppard P, McQueen S, Cheng H, Snoek R, Hamel A, Bock M, MacDonald B, Nickel B, Chang C, Liao S, Cattini P, Matusik R. Characterization of two cis-acting DNA elements involved in the androgen regulation of the probasin gene. Molecular Endocrinology 7:23-36(1993).
- 137. de Wet J, Wood K, Helinski D, DeLuca M. Cloning of firefly luciferase cDNA and the expression of active lucifersae in Escherichia coli. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science 82:7870-7873(1985).
- 138. Wood K, de Wet J, Dewji N, DeLuca M. Synthesis of active firefly luciferase by in vitro translation of RNA obtained from adult lanterns. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communication 124:592-596(1984).
- Veldsholte J, Berrevoets C, Mulder E. Studies on the human prostatic cancer cell line LNCaP. Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 49:341-346(1994).
- 140. Huang W, Shostak Y, Tarr P, Sawyers C, Carey M. Cooperative assembly of androgen receptor into a nucleoprotein complex that regulates the prostate-specific antigen enhancer. Journal of Biological Chemistry 274:25756-25768(1999).
- 141. Schreiber E, Matthias P, Muller M, Schaffner W. Rapid detection of octamer binding proteins with "mini-extracts", prepared from a small number of cells. Nucleic Acids Research 17:6419(1989).
- 142. Harlow E, Lane D. Using antibodies: a laboratory manual. Cold Spring Harbor, NY:Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, 1999.

- 143. Yan Y, Sheppard P, Kasper S, Lin L, Hoare S, Kapoor A, Dodd J, Duckworth M, RJ M. Large Fragment of the Probasin Promoter Targets High Levels of Transgene Expression to the Prostate of Transgenic Mice. The Prostate 32:129-139(1997).
- 144. Kling D, Kunkle J, Roller A, Gamble W. Polychlorinated biphenyls: in vivo and in vitro modifications of cholesterol and fatty acid biosynthesis. Journal of Environmental Pathology and Toxicology 1:813-828(1978).
- 145. ATSDR. Toxicological Profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Section 5.6. Atlanta, GA: United States Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 1998.
- 146. McLachlan M. Digestive tract absorption on polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, dibenzofurans, and biphenyls in a nursing infant. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 123:68-72(1993).
- 147. Waxman J, Williams G, Sandow J, Hewitt G, Abel P, Farah N, Fleming J, Cox J, O'Donoghue E, Sikora K. The clinical and endocrine assessment of three different antiandrogen regimens combined with a very long-acting gonadotrophin-releasing hormone analogue. American Journal of Clinical Oncology 11:S152-S155(1988).
- 148. Goldenberg S, Bruchovsky N. Use of cyproterone acetate in prostate cancer. Urology Clinics of North America 18:111-122(1991).
- 149. Goldenberg S, Bruchovsky N, Gleave M, Sullivan L. Low-dose cyproterone acetate plus mini-dose diethylstilbesterol--a protocol for reversible medical castration. Urology 47:882-884(1996).
- 150. Furr B, Tucker H. The preclinical development of bicalutamide: pharmacodynamics and mechanism of action. Urology 47:13-25(1996).
- 151. Veldhuis J, Urban R, Dufau M. Evidence that androgen negative feedback regulates hypothalamic gonadotropin-releasing hormone impulse strength and the burst-like secretion of biologically active lutenizing hormone in men. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 74:1227-1235(1992).
- 152. Kerrigan J, Veldhuis J, Rogol A. Androgen-receptor blockade enhances pulsatile lutenizing hormone production in late pubertal males: evidence for a hypothalamic site of physiologic androgen feedback action. Pediatric Research 35:102-106(1994).
- 153. Barkley M, Goldman B. A quantitative study of serum testosterone, sex accessory organ growth, and the development of intermale aggression in the mouse. Hormones and Behavior 8:208-218(1977).
- 154. Johansson B. Lack of effects of polychlorinated biphenyls on testosterone synthesis in mice. Pharmacology and Toxicology 61:220-223(1987).
- 155. Pang S, Cao J, Katz B, Hayes C, Sutter T, Spink D. Inductive and inhibitory effects of non-ortho-substituted polychlorinated biphenyls on estrogen metabolism adn human cytochromes P450 1A1 and 1B1. Biochemical Pharmacology 58:29-38(1999).
- 156. White R, Shea D, Solow A, Stegeman J. Induction and post-transcriptional supression of hepatic cytochrome P450 1A1 by 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl. Biochemical Pharmacology 53:1029-1040(1997).
- 157. Sperry T, Thomas P. Identification of two nuclear androgen receptors in kelp bass (Paralabrax clathratus) adn their binding affinities for xenobiotics: comparison with Atlantic croaker (Micropogonias undulatus) androgen receptors. Biology of Reproduction 61:1152-61(1999).
- 158. Wells M, Weisbrode S, Maurer J, Capen C, Bruce R. Variable hepatocellular vacuolization associated with glycogen in rabbits. Toxicologic Pathology 16:360-365(1988).
- 159. Yoshimura H, Yoshihara S, Koga N, Nagata K, Wada I, Kuroki J, Hokama Y. Inductive effect on hepatic enyzmes and toxicity of congeners of PCBs and PCDFs. Environmental Health Perspectives 59:113-119(1985).
- 160. Andric S, Kostic T, Stojilkovic S, Kovacevic R. Inhibition of rat testicular androgenesis by a polychlorinated biphenyl mixture aroclor 1248. Biology of Reproduction 62:1882-1888(2000).
- 161. Yeowell H, Waxman D, Wadhera A, Goldstein J. Suppression of the constitutive, male-specific rat hepatic cytochrome P-450 2c and its mRNA by 3,4,5,3',4',5'hexachlorobiphenyl and 3-methylcholanthrene. Molecular Pharmacology 32:340-347(1987).
- 162. Yeowell H, Waxman D, LeBlanc G, Linko P, Goldstein J. Suppression of malespecific cytochrome P450 2c and its mRNA by 3,4,5,3',4',5'-hexachlorobiphenyl in rat liver is not causally related to changes in serum testosterone. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics 271:508-514(1989).
- 163. Landstrom M, Funa K. Apoptosis in rat prostatic adenocarcinoma is associated with rapid infiltration of cytotoxic T-cells and activated macrophages. International Journal of Cancer 71:451-455(1997).

97